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Fixed assets were listed in the audits and in 1961 were as

follows:

Land
Camp Tanah Keeta
Camp Small
Camp and Equipment
Buildings-Camp Tanah Keeta $80,000.00
Equipment-Camp Tanah Keeta 26,350.00

Buildings-Camp Small 8,000.00
Equipment-Camp Small 5,475.00

Office Equipment

Total
Fixed assets were listed as follows in 1965:

Land
Camp Tanah Keeta
Camp Small
Camp and Equipment
Buildings-Camp Tanah Keeta $87,500.00

Equipment-Camp Tanah Keeta 26,350.00

Buildings-Camp Small 8,000.00
Equipment-Camp Small 5,475.00
Office
Building and Lot 10,000.00
Equipment 3,000.00
Total
72

$ 1.00
175,000.00

106,350.00

13,475.00
3,000.00

$297,826.00

$ 1.00
175,000.00

113,850.00

13,475.00

13,000.00

$315,326.00
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FACILITIES

At the Board Meeting on October 4, 1960 at Camp Tanah Keeta,
President T. T. Reese, Jr. presided. Allan Markham presented a deed
for an Outpost Camp at Fort Drum to the Council President. The
property contains 9.45 acres and is deeded to the Gulf Stream Council
by Mr. Richard Sudbrock (it seems Mr. Sudbrock's total acreage is 125
acres and he owns a gas station). Permanent corner markers have been
installed and a well drilled on the property. It is to be kept as a
wilderness camp. The Board formally accepted the property, which
must be used at least once a year for a period of fifty years. At
this time (1985), we are in the 25th year.

At the Board meeting of January 16, 1961, President Reese presented
a certificate of appreciation to Mr. Richard Sudbrock, donor of the
Wilderness Camp at Fort Drum. The Glades District announced they had
installed a pump at Camp Sudbrock. Apparently, there was no consensus
as to the camp name.

Mike Machek reported to the Board on May 15, 1961, that Troops #302
and #628 have helped to pour ten concrete platforms at Camp Tanah Keeta.
Ten more will be poured one week from Saturday. Mr. Machek, Mr. Mims
and Mr. Lanier all had their big boys at camp to help.

At Camp Tanah Keeta, on May 28, 1961, a report was made to the

Board of plans to move the Scout Office to the new building. The office

had been at 450 Datura Street, Room 9, West Palm Beach. Of the money raised

to build the Scout Office, $2,800 was borrowed to rebuild the dock at Camp
Tanah Keeta and only a small amount has been replaced. There is not
enough money to remodel the building, but plans are being made to have
most of the material and labor donated. It is possible to have the office
moved by July 30, 1961.

Craig Bell of the Container Corporation of America, delivered 15,000
pine seedlings to Camp Tanah Keeta on January 12, 1963. These had been
requested by Paul Luce, District Executive, by letter dated August 16,
1962.

During the 1960's, Showando was held most every year at Camp Tanah
Keeta, often in October, as it was in 1963 (October 12).

Webelos Camp was held on Saturday, November 2, 1963.

The Cub Pow Wow, for a number of years, was held at Palm Beach

Junior College on Congress Avenue, usually in November.
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Included with the minutes for the year 1965, was a letter to Clyde
T. Ellis, Camping Chairman for the Council, from Mr. Louis Capron.*
Louis Capron was a local writer and historian, especially of Florida and
Indiana history. Mrs. Clara Capron was the Assistant Superintendent
Of Schools for Instruction for many years. Mr. Capron's letter is an
answer to Clyde Ellis' question about the meaning of the word "Tanah
Keeta". Because of its general interest to Gulf Stream Council Scouters,

the letter is included here.

* This letter was probably written in 1960 or earlier, while
Clyde Ellis was Camping Chairman. Mike Machek, Peter Knoll,
and Jamie Clemens were the three Camping Chairmen from 1961
to 1969.

In 1968, Camp Tanah Keeta received a grade of 89, a "B" rating, at

its annual June inspection.

74




1
]

1

1
1

1

|

1

u
|

=

i

L

Ll

Ll

TO: Mr. C. T. Ellis, Camping Chairman, Boy Scouts
FROM: Louis Capron

"CAMP TANAH KEETA"
Dear Mr. Ellis:

You have asked me about the name "Tanah Keeta" given in my
Smithsonian paper on the Seminole Medicine Bundles and the Green
Corn Dance. This name for the Green Corn Dance was given me by
Sam Tommie in 1949, who gave its meaning as '"All People Get To-
gether". This is the Cow Creek version, and it is not too
dissimilar to the Mikasuki, the latter being the other language
spokén by the Florida Seminole. The name is appropriate, since
the Green Corn Dance is the most important social and religious
event of the year and everyone must attend. And it is the one that
would be used all through this section and to the north, which is
Cow Creek Country as opposed to Mikasuki country south of Lake
Okeechobee.

This "Cow Creek'" group speaks a definitely Creek dialect, as
opposed to the Mikasuki, which is in the Hitchiti group. But they
are not called Cow Creeks for this reason. They are Cow Creeks
because from around 1870, their principal village was on Cow Creek
in Okeechobee County. Strangely enough, the Creeks themselves got
their name the same way. The British called them the "Creek Indians"

because they lived in a part of Georgia where there were many creeks.

It's a happy choice of name that links a Boy Scout Camp to the
great nature festival of our Florida Indians. The purpose of the
Green Corn Dance is to promote the health and welfare of the Indians
and so a Boy Scout Camp is to build strength, vigor and character

by close contact with that great Medicine Man, Nature itself.

‘With every good wish.

Sincerely,

Louis Capron
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Council records give the following figures for the number of units

CHAPTER VII

HIKING ALONG:

MEMBERSHIP AND UNITS

1970 - 1979

and youth registered during the decade 1970-79.

MEMBERSHIP AND UNITS

YEAR UNITS BOYS YEAR UNITS BOYS

1970 226 6,002 1975 224 6,432

1971 230 6,402 1976 21 6,299

1972 228 6,317 1977 234 7,089

1973 245 6,733 1978 250 7,612

1974 251 7,064 1979 260 8,062
The Council Fact Book gives the following data for 1970-74.
South { Reglo AREA 6- B85 GULF STREAM,WEST PALMN BEACH, FL

WASY Tegon 1970 W 2 w73 74|
Cub Scout age population (810} 13,654 13,358 13,166 12,726 12,152
Scout age population (11-13) 13,560 13,778 13,726 13,654 13,358
Explore age population (14-16) 13,985 14,013 13,827 13,560 13,778
Total boy population (8-16) 41,199 414149 40,719 39,940 ¥9,288
Cub Scout memben 2,824 2,993 3,129 3,323 34436
Scout membars 2,861 3,011 3,032 3,025 3,000
Explorm: members LYY 437 356 435 556
Total youth membars 6,029 ekl 6¢517 6,783 6,992
Porcart Cub Scout ape snvolied 20.6 22.4 23.17 26.1 28.2
Par cont Scout sge anrolied 21.0 21.8 22.0 22.1 22.4
Parcent Explorer age anrolied 2.4 3.1 2.5 3.2 4.0
Peccent 10tal boys encolied (8-16) 14.6 15.6 16.0 16.9 17.7
Cub pacis T6 82 83 91 9%
Scout Iroops 119 118 117 125 126
Explocer posty 31 32 28 29 29
Total umits 226 232 228 245 251
Top lsaders traned 120 145 146 171 195
Boys' Life mbscrniptions 2+934 3, 168 3,405 I:643 3781
Scouts in long term camp 825 636 Teb 604 900
Advancements par 100 Cub Scouts 371.2 38.13 36.6 by 6 53.3
Advencements per 100 Scouts 28.6 26.9 26.6 32.7 31.0
Council sxeculive poslions T T T 9 10
Boy population par suscutre 5885.5 5878.4 5817.0 443T7.7 3928.8
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PROGRAM
ACTIVITIES

In 1970, the Council sent a complete expedition to Philmont for
the first time in six years. Also in 1970, the Council sent a complete
expedition to the Region Seven Canoe Base.

The Council Annual Dinner was held at the Colonnades Hotel on
Singer Island, both in 1970 and 1971. The cost per ticket in 1970 was
five dollars.

The Council Calendar for 1971 included the following selected
events:

Jan. 16 Golden Palm Parade

Feb. 27 Goodwill-Goodturn Pickup

Mar. 12-14 Camporee

Apro™ 30 Order of the Arrow Weekend Begins
May 14-15 Scout Show

June 20-26 Summer Camp Begins

July 16 Webelos Day

Aug. 2-10 World Jamboree Begins

Sept. 1 Begin Roundup

Oct: 16 Showando at Tanah Keeta, Dave Rousseau, Chairman
Nov. 6 Cub Leader's Pow Wow, Tom Hillegas, Chairman
Dec. 8 Staff Meeting

Jack Faircloth reported to the Board on January 25, 1971, that the
Reader's Digest Boy Scouts of America Speaking Contest was held recently
in Orlando, Florida and Kevin Nance from the Gulf Stream Council placed
second in this area and was selected to make the Annual Report to the
Governor.

Col. Ed Bailey, Chairman of the Eagle Recognition Banquet for the
past eleven years, announced that the 1971 Banquet was held at the
Breakers Hotel in Palm Beach. Twenty-one Eagle Scouts were recognized
at that time. Art Anderson was Finance Chairman for the Banquet.

The World Jamboree will be held in Japan in August of 1971.

At the October 30, 1972 meeting of the Council Board, it was an-
nounced that in 1973, the Jamboree East would be held at Moraine State
Park, PA, August 3 to 9. Jamboree West would be held at Farragut,
Idaho, August 1 to 7.
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At the Annual Business Meeting on November 27, 1972, Joe Nelson
reported that this was the fourth season for the one-half hour "Scouts
in Action" TV Show.

It was reported that the Council Fall Camporee was held at Fish-
eating Creek with Scouter Bob Fincannon as General Chairman. This was
an outstanding and successful camporee.

Charles Potter reports that "Thanks to Lester Stambaugh and his
Eagle Scout son, Tim, Gold Coast District has an emblem ready for re-
production on patches and cups."

On June 25, 1973 at the Executive Board Meeting, Mark Ballard, a
Scout from Troop 132 of the Trinity Methodist Church of Palm Beach
Gardens, lit candles in a ceremony during which the "Key 3" accepted
the Fall Roundup Goals. The challenge was accepted for Tom Rossin,
President by Britton Sayles; Ray Weaver - Commissioner; and John Van-
trease - Scout Executive. Royal Firman, Vice-President, presented a
certificate to each as they pledged "On My Honor I Will Do My Best."
A schedule for the Roundup was distributed.

The Annual Scout Show was called "EXPO 73" and was held in the
West Palm Beach Auditorium. Ray Accetta was Chairman and the attend-
ance was the largest to see a local Scout Show. Tim Stambaugh was
presented a $50 Savings Bond for designing the winning Council strip.

Mr. Vantrease presented to Chairmen of each District the $50.00
prize for the troop winning the Scout Show ticket sales. He also
presented the $300.00 Council prize. The winning troops for each
District are: Palm Beach District - Pack 100, J. T. Adams, Cubmaster;
Gold Coast District - Troop 249, Richard Allard, Scoutmaster; Pioneer
District - Troop 301, Anthony Depta, Scoutmaster; Treasure Coast Dis-
trict - Pack 499, Tom Hillegas, Cubmaster; Indian River District -

Troop 598, J. H. Simmons, Scoutmaster; Glades District - Troop 621,

Bob Fincannon, Scoutmaster; Sailfish District - Troop 815, Doug Arnold,

Scoutmaster. For the Council Winner - Sailfish District, Troop 815,

Doug Arnold, Scoutmaster.

The Council Jamboree was held at Lake Catherine in Palm Beach
Gardens on October 26 to 28, 1973. Clay Olesen was the Chairman. The
largest Cub, Scout and adult participation in a council jamboree to

date.
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At the Council Coordinated Committee Meeting on February 25,
1974, Eagle Scout Kenneth Kirby led the Pledge to the Flag and then
expressed his appreciation to the Council and committee members for
making it possible for him to become an Eagle Scout.

Ray Accetta reported that the Council Camporee, which was held
at Okeeheelee Park on October 25 to 27, 1974, had more than 1,200
boys in 66 units participate in a wide variety of activities.

Clyde Dickens, Camporee Chief, is to be commended for an out-
standing job.

Trent Steele of Explorer Post 163, represented the Gulf Stream

Council at the Regional Contest in Atlanta, GA.

COUNCIL CALENDAR FOR 1975

Selected events scheduled on the Council Calendar for 1975 were
as follows:

Jan. 10-11-12 Order of the Arrow First Ordeal

18 Recognition Banquet
Feb. 10 Eagle Recognition Banquet
Mar. 22 Scouting Environmental Day
Apr, 19 Goodwill Pickup
May 18 Explorer Olympics
June 9 to 12 Cub Day Camps

22 First Week Summer Camp
July 14 Philmont Tour Leaves

Aug. 18 to 24 Troop Leader's Development Course
Sept. 20 District Cub Field Day
Oct. 24-25-26 Wood Badge Weekend

Nov. 1-2 Council Camporee
Dec. 5 Explorer Banquet
27 Order of the Arrow Banquet
79



COUNCIL CALENDAR FOR 1976

The Council Calendar listed the following selected events and

activities for 1976:

Jan. 12 Eagle Banquet
Feb. 8 Explorer Road Rally
14 Bicentennial Celebration - Barefoot Mailman

Mar. 19-21 Council Camporee

Apr. 30 Explorer Olympics Start
May 13 Council Public Speaking Run-Off
15 Scout Show
June 1 Florida High Adventure
Aug. 2 Contingent Leaves for Philmont
Sept. 9 School Night for Cubbing
Oct. 9 Cub Pow Wow
Nov. 22 Council Annual Business Meeting
Dec. 10 Explorer Banquet
16 Order of the Arrow Banquet

ADVANCEMENTS AND HONORS

At the Annual Business Meeting November 27, 1972, it was announced
that Regional Belts were presented to District Executives Paul Hawkins

and Tommy Fletcher for growth in their districts in 1971.

The God and Country Award was earned by Mike Hotchkiss and Donald
Johnson, Jr. in 1975.

Because of his work for the Council in connection with the Jarold
R. West Estate, it was determined that the Council express its appreci-
ation to Phil O'Connell, Sr., in an appropriate manner. A Resolution
Committee was appointed with Shepard Lesser as Chairman. At the
Executive Board meeting of July 27, 1970 at the Village Restaurant
in Tequesta, Chairman Lesser read the following resolution, which was

unanimously adopted.

WHEREAS, GULF STREAM COUNCIL OF THE BOY SCOUTS OF AMERICA was a
beneficiary under the Last Will and Testament of JAROLD RIDDELL WEST,
and

WHEREAS, final distribution of the assets has been made to the
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Council, and that Council received in excess of $390,000 from said
eétate, and

WHEREAS, the HONORABLE PHIL D. O'CONNELL, a long term and
faithful member of the Council, was attorney for the GULF STREAM
COUNCIL OF THE BOY SCOUTS OF AMERICA, and

WHEREAS, by virtue of his efforts our Council received the
above substantial bequest, and

WHEREAS, it is the sincere desire of this Council to express
our deep appreciation and gratitude to him for the efforts he ex-
pended and the results that he obtained.

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE GULF STREAM COUNCIL OF
THE BOY SCOUTS OF AMERICA that this Council hereby publicly and
gratefully acknowledges the untiring and dedicated work of the
HONORABLE PHIL D. O'CONNELL in the above undertaking, and does
hereby recognize and thank him for his worthy efforts on behalf of
our organization.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that this resolution be spread upon
the minutes of this organization and that a copy be sent to each
of the other charitable beneficiaries and that a copy be sent to
the HONORABLE PHIL D. O'CONNELL, to make him aware that his
community and public service is a lasting contribution to the
betterment of the GULF STREAM COUNCIL and the young men of our
area now and in the future, who will be able to participate in the
activities of the BOY SCOUTS OF AMERICA in part, on account of the
efforts of the HONORABLE PHIL D. O'CONNELL.

ADOPTED this 27th day of July, 1970, by the GULF STREAM
COUNCIL OF THE BOY SCOUTS OF AMERICA in regular sessions assembled.

GULF STREAM COUNCIL OF BOY SCOUTS OF AMERICA
SEAL

H. Milton Link
By

President

After the reading, Phil O'Connell was given a standing ovation.
After receiving the resolution, Mr. O'Connell made the following

statement: "I'm the first Catholic that ever met Moses when he

came off the mountain."
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EAGLE SCOUT AWARDS 1970 - 1979

These Eagle Scouts are listed alphabetically by the year the award
was earned. The unit and date approved by the National office are given
where known.

Ayala, Ricardo D., T132 (11/18/70); Border, James J., T337 (3/26/70);
Butler, Bruce, T156 (3/18/70); Butterfield, Roger, T811 (6/23/70);

Cleary, David, T503 (12/28/70); Cleary, Paul E., T503 (12/28/70); Cleary,
William J., T503 (12/28/70); Conner, Edward, T210 (9/14/70); Cooper,
Michael J., T275 (2/26/70); Dayton Jr., J. T. (12/30/70); Faulconer, C.
(1/30/70); Flinton, Lanthrop K, T337 (3/26/70); Garell, Thomas, T161
(5/20/70); Gray, Michael, T150 (3/26/70); Green, Barry, T161 (7/15/70) ;
Haas, Wesley, EP205 (9/14/70); Haire, Kurt E. (10/19/70); Jackson, Robert,
(4/15/70) ; Johnson, Scott A., T337 (3/26/70); Koleos, Daniel, T275
(3/26/70); Koleos, David, T275 (3/26/70); Koob, Lawrence M., EP132
(11/18/70) ; Kulick, Michael (6/18/70); Lippiatt, Scott (4/10/70); Mattson,
David, T147 (5/20/70); Metz, John, T320 (10/19/70); Morgan, Victor, T210
(9/14/70) ; Rusnak, James E., T503 (11/24/70); Schlitt, Steven R., T503
(12/3/70); Schroeder, Joseph I., T503 (12/7/70); Simmons, Ray, T170
(10/21/70); Sliscim, Michael, T503 (1/14/70); Sullivan, Mike, T473
(10/8/70) ; Turnquist Jr., Addison S. EP173 (2/18/70); White, James, T156
(6/17/70).

Abboud, L. (1/20/71); Anderson, Frank, T475 (4/6/71); Anderson,

John L., T475 (4/6/71); Brock, Joseph C., T170 (4/28/71); Daly, Martin,
T170 (8/25/71); DeLoach, Jerry, T170 (11/5/71); Dinsmore, Thomas, T100
(5/26/71); Ferruggia, Kenmneth J., T114 (10/20/71); Fitzpatrick, Michael
(11/17/71); Gillett, Craig, T475 (9/2/71); LaGrange, Clark, T144
(10/20/71); Littman, Thomas J., T811 (12/21/71); Meckstroth, Clyde, T109
(10/20/71); Pate, Stephen, T601 (6/11/71); Richter, Donald Robert, T100
(12/29/71); Smith, Scott, T115 (8/25/71); St. Pierre, P., (12/31/71);
Stambaugh, Timothy, T108 (11/16/71); Stepongzi, Mark, T130 (4/21/71);
Stewaft, Lawrence C., T313 (6/10/71); Turk, Roger F., T113 (L2715 /713
Turner, David, T475 (3/9/71); Wadlington, Charles E. (6/15/71); Wohlert,
Donald R., T150 (10/27/71).

Berggren Jr.,, John L., T333 (3/9/72); Chewning, Thomas W., T302
(2/9/72); Cohee, Danny E., T800 (2/10/72); Cooper, David, T621 (10/25/72);
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Cross, Byran F., T601 (5/15/72); David, Michael F., S307 (8/16/72);
Engebretsen, Shawn, T811 (8/1/72); Fincannon, Michael, T621 (7/10/72);
Flinton, Peter, T337 (8/16/72); Gruber, Bud, T110 (7/6/72); Hosea, Robert
A., T800 (4/5/72); Hawkins, David B., T551 (3/10/72); Hawkind, Steve R.,
T551 (2/23/72); Heller, Lee L., T447 (10/4/72); Jacobson, Paul A., T4&447
(3/1/72); Knippel Jr., Donald R., T150 (6/5/72); Langston, Jimmy L.,T109
(1/4/72); Lewis, Bradley K., T800 (3/16/72); Marietta, Robert R., T307
(2/3/72); Mollenkopf, James E., T320 (10/11/72); Orsenigo, Paul R., T621
(12/15/72); Schmidt, Dwight L., T156 (3/1/72); Seigler, Steven R., T621
(12/15/72); Spenser, Larry L., S307 (9/8/72); Stepongzi, Jolin H., T275
(12/14/72); Smith, William C., T333 (4/13/72); Winfree, John H., T275
(12/14/72); Vandergriff, Leslie J., T621 (12/15/72).

Aldrich, Jeffrey B., S307 (2/14/73); Ballard, Mark S., T170 (4/18/73);
Barcelona, Daniel L., T249 (9/5/73); Beckstrom, Ronald L., T132 (12/12/73);
Blanchard, Wayne A., T156 (12/19/73); Bowdre, Paul R., T132 (10/12/73);
Brown Jr., Robert P., T302 (5/17/73); Buck, David G., T132 (12/12/73);
Burroughs, Michael P., T395 (9/20/73); Crawford, Calvin G., T471(12/27/73);
Crawford, Ronald M., T471 (12/27/73); Glover, Charles S., T499 (11/6/73);
Gordon, Martin D., T249 (9/5/73); Gressinger, James G., T621 (6/4/73);
Groves, Charles P., T109 (10/17/73); Hall, David T., T811 (1/15/73);
Hansel, John G., T113 (11/14/73); Hearing, Scott R., T115 (4/18/73);
Holley, Hyman L., T777 (11/14/73); Hunter, James P., T311 (11/27/73);

Jalm, C. Scott, T206 (11/1/73); Johnson, Norman E., T170 (2/22/73);
Kemnitzer, John W., T142 (12/19/73); Kirby, Kenneth B., T113 (12/19/73);
Kirkhart, Edward D., T800 (1/15/73); Krueger, Kenneth Y., T475 (1973);
Lastition, Gary L., T100 (12/19/73); Luce, Wayne C., T621 (12/27/73);
Marchesani, Dominic, T150 (4/18/73); Mitchell, Jeffrey D., T165 (11/21/73);
Meyer, Don B., T311 (11/27/73); Modine, Rick, T471 (2/21/73); Overbaugh,
James L., T740 (12/19/73); Parsons, Nels A., T477 (10/16/73); Phillips,
John H., T132 (10/17/73); Preston, James, T114 (5/30/73); Price, Robert E.
T249 (9/5/73);Rast, Robert G., T170 (12/12/73); Raymond, Mark E., T170
(12/12773); Rice, David W., T551 (6/27/73); Sciacca, William J., T777
(9/20/73); Smith, Geoffrey A., T156 (11/8/73); Spangler, Steven R., T140
(12/19/73); Stadnick, Alan J., T567 (10/30/73); Stewart, Mark V., T740
(12/19/73); Thompkins, Kevin L., T362 (10/11/73); Walter, Ronald B., T740
(12/9/73); Weot, Timothy P., T337 (11/12/73); Wendel, Adrian C., T132
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(12/12/73); White, Donald L., T333 (11/12/73); White, James E., T100
(4/18/73); White, Neal E., T156 (12/19/73); Wilson, Michael R., T204
(5/23/73); Wood, David G., T204 (5/23/73); Worrell, Frank R., T800
(1/15/73).

Sllen, James E., T206 (12/19/74); Aviles, John J., T499 (9/5/74);
David, Eric W., S307 (11/26/74); Droze, Mike D., T206 (12/31/74); Dyar,
James S., T132 (9/16/74); Echols, Brian A., T132 (10/10/74); Fay,

Michael J., T114 (4/23/74); Goldstein, Alan S., S307 (10/10/74); Harris,
Michael D., T307 (11/26/74); Johnson Jr., Donald R., T337 (5/22/74);
Knippel, Michael J., T150 (7/29/74); Marstadt, Eric, T206 (12/10/74);
Sams, Alan R., T499 (9/3/74); Seymour, Ronnie, T206 (12/10/74); Stine,
Warren, T206 (12/31/74); Swanson, Scott C., T499 (9/3/74); Teeter,

Frank D., T621 (4/10/74); Tetrault, Thomas M., T206 (11/8/74); Tetzlaff,
Mark R., T206 (11/28/74); Tuft, Lee W., S307 (11/26/74); West, Gregory W.
$307 (11/26/74); White, Robert B., S307 (11/26/74).

Bittan, Benjamin A., T471 (12/8/75); Bodzo, Steven, T303 (12/4/75);
Bradshaw, Kevin C., T307 (12/16/75); Buckman, Jay T598 (5/8/75); Cahill,
Robert A., T395 (5/2/75); Crippen, Warren S., T307 (12/16/75); Dannahower,
Stephen B., T471 (12/8/75); Dickens, Donald, T113 (7/29/75); Douglas,

John G., T156 (7/3/75); Fradd, Rene B., T471 (12/8/75); Greene, Howard W.,
T350 (10/16/75); Gunno, Stan, T558 (8/15/75); Irby, Mike W., T206 (11/5/75);
Harris, Stephen Wayne, T307 (12/16/75); Klopp, Kevin R., T156 (7/3/75);
Kohl, Brian, T871 (12/10/75); Krah, Mark G., T306 (12/16/75); Law, Douglas
J., T307 (12/16/75); Mayer Jr., William A., T302 (9/8/75); Mathews, Charles
T622 (4/4/75); McGahee, Steve A., T479 (2/26/75); Miller, Scott D., T302
(9/8/75); Morris Jr., Raymond D., T471 (12/8/75); Parke, Don J., T302
(9/8/75); Penick, Gill, (12/10/75); Phillips, Thomas C., T132 (6/10/75);
Rankin, Shawn, T126 (12/2/75); Rice, John, T520 (9/8/75); Roberts, Gary W.
T475 (11/19/75); Samson, Paul G., T155 (2/24/75); Sawusch, Mark R., T811
(4/30/75); Schiele, Charles C., T621 (5/20/75); Skinner, Donald L., T479
(2/26/75); Skinner, Robert K., T479 (2/26/75); Stuhr, Tim, T475 (11/19/75);
Swindle, David, T558 (9/25/75); Thompson, Curtis, T622 (4/4/75); Walker,
William A., T126 (12/2/75); Walser, Curtis, T132 (6/10/75).

Ashley, Bradley S., T567 (4/8/76); Bell, Hugh C., T401 (11/11/76);
Boyd, Kelly D., T337 (4/22/76); Buck, Jon R., T132 (12/15/76); Burnett,
Bruce A., T150 (12/29/76); Cameron, Paul A., T747 (12/22/76); Cotter,
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Anthony J., T155 (4/20/76) ; Davis, Michael, T160 (1976) ; Farnham, Kevin
C., T113 (9/24/76); Fegenbush, Richard L., T321 (6/1/76); Garner, David
C., T147 (11/2/76); Gerry, Nick T., T13?2 (3/25/76); Gillen, Robert e
T499 (4/1/76); Goodman, James B., T156 (11/11/76); Hall, Dennis M.,
T598 (12/27/76); Harris, Douglas P., T307 (9/17/76) ; Hayslip, Gordon W.
T155 (3/19/76); Heald, Jerry A., S307 (5/27/76); Heeke Jr., Bernard
Allen, T112 (12/27/76); Henry, Richard R., T155 (5/19/76); Hill, Mark
W., T155 (3/22/76); Hurst, Michael S., T499 (4/1/76); Jackson, John R.;s
T132 (10/7/76); Johnson, Wade V., T472 (6/23/76); Johnston, John P.,
T132 (2/16/76); Lee, Barry J., T499 (4/1/76); Mattson, Daniel, T147
(11/2/76); Mattson, Joseph C., T147 (1/19/76); Miller, Douglas M., T155
(4/20/76); Morgan, Richard A., T210 &/21/76); Nixon Jr., Philip A.,
T567 (4/29/76); Roberts, James N., T156 (5/18/76); Roundtree, Kenneth
R.,"T333 (5/27/76); Saggione Jr., Joseph F., T156 (5/18/76); Sandefer,
Craig E., T155 (9/23/76); Scott, Robert L., T132 (12/13/76); Sims,
David E., T136 (12/27]76) ; Stephean, Emory A., T112 (4/19/76); Stevens,
Keith T., T323 (6/23776); Thomas, James W., T520 (1/27/76); Tilton,
Alan L,, T811 (12/14/76); Wagner, Gary W. , T747 (12/22/76) ; Webb,

John E., T499 (4/1776); Winfree, James K., T128 (11/4/76); Yerger,
Glenn S., T835 (2/16/76).

Bender, Robert C., T302 (2/10/77); Chapman, Phillip T., T206
(12/14/77); Cherry, Kenneth B., T567 (8/17/77); Cromer Jr., Richard L.
T472 (6728/77); DeShocka, David H., T108 (6/2/77); DeThomas, Samuel Coi
T206 (12/14/77); Forsythe, Charles M., T170 (5/10/77); Gravett,

Anthony B., T156 (8/24/77); Gunno, Chris A., T558 (6/20/77); Herndon,
Edward J., T140 (9/1/77); Hogan, John P., T520 (10/21/77); Hutcheons
Jr., Hal C., T210 (6/20/77); Kelly, Robert J., T150 (9/14/77); Lee
Jr., Kenneth L., T520 (9/28/77); MacDonald, Alton P., T240 (6/8/77);
Mancuso, Gary D., T520 (6/3/77); McLaren, Michael K., T137 (2/7/78);
Meckstroth, Steven A., T109 (6/2/77) ; Mussen, Spencer A., T558
(11/28/77); Parrish, Danny T., T472 (6/22/77); Rice, Steven R., T622
(6/8/77); Samson, Gerard J., T155 (12/14/77); Vigliano, Dino A., T558
(6/20/77) Vigliano, Robert R., T558 (6/20/77) ; Walters, Jeff F., T499
(6/10/77) ; Walters, Ralph W., T472 (1/3/77); Whitley Jr., Thel Thomas
T472 (6/22/77); Whitson, Wayne V., T800 (12/28/77); Wilbur, William E.
T395 (6/20/77).
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Anderson, Malcolm, T113 (6/18/78); Arnold, Bruce C., T800
(1/4/78); Breton, Scott R., T395 (9/27/78); Buck, Robert W., T132
(9/11/78); Coated Michael, T190 (8/14/78); Coffman, Matthew J.,

T567 (2/7/78); Drenning Jr., Ronald V., T132 (10/18/78) ; Dufresne,
William E., T337 (7/26/78); Farnum, Kim G., T113 (6/28/78); Garrett,
Michael Huntley, T112 (1/5/78); Garrett, Patrick N., T112 (5/4/78);
Gagnon, Donald P., T473 (12/13/78); Girard, Donald Edward, T156
(6/14/78); Gualtieri, Jr., James William, T323 (12/1/78); Henley,
Raymond B., T337 (6/1/78); Hepburn, Cedric D., T40l (7/19/78);

Kahl, Hans B., T499 (12/18/78); Kampa, Mark K., T337 (12/13/78);
Llorens, Hector E., T628 (5/4/78); Mayer, Bradford B., T567 (11/27/78);
Miller, David R., EP155 (6/1/78); Nally, William L., T337 (4/5/78);
Phillips, David M., T132 (8/30/78); Raczynski, Micahel A., T499
(12/18/78); Rain, Peter, T499 (1/11/78); Robinson, Richard David, T156
(6/1/78); Scott, John L., T132 (7/6/78); Schwartz, Andrew I., T598 o
(4/5]78); Shaffer, Arthur J., T337 (7/6/78); Snelling Jr., George Ay ‘i
T333 (6/1/78); Stallings Jr., Charles G., T499 (12/18/78); Thies,

Christopher L., T126 (2/7/78); Tyson, Dennis Alexander, T680 (5/10/78);

Tyson, Ronald Brent, T680 (4/26/78); Vickers Jr., Edward D., T691

(2/7/78); Von Taborsky, William M. R., T499 (12/18/78); Weci, Paul A., i
T811 (5/10/78); Williams, Alan N., T150 (7/6/78); White, Ivo Gordon,
T156 (6/14/78); Zavecz, Louis, T499 (12/18/78).

Allen, Daniel Thomas, T204 (1/31/79); Arnold, Cris B., T473
(3/21/79); Brown, Michael J., T473 (6/6/79); Cardin, Brian K., T835
(1/18/79); Cleaver, Lawrence Edward, T333 (11/1/79); Cocuy, Jaime H.,
T137 (8/29/79); Coburn, Mack J., T137 (3/21/79); Cronin, Patrick E.,
T473 (3/28/79); Euteneuer, Thomas J., T323 (2/22/79); Forrest, Richard
Lee, T473 (4/20/79); Gillespie, Thelbert 0., T109 (4/17/79); Gravett,
Jeffrey A., T740 (10/25/79); Grizanti, Cosimo, T473 (4/26/79); 'ﬁ
Hazellief, Curtis W., T480 (8/24/79); Holland, Calvin B., T567 l
(7/10/79) ; Horne, Roger E., T740 (1/31/79); Kahl, William A., T8l1 .
(12/13/79); Linderman, Jay A., T132 (9/7/79); Lukas, Kirk A., T126 4
(1/22/79); Manville, Eugene C., T473 (4/26/79); Marksberry, Steven A.,
T475 (8/24/79); Mason, Timothy Scott, T567 (7/12/79); McConkey, Mark |
Steffan, T210 (5/13/79); McConkey, Michael L., T210 (5/31/79);

Minnen, Dan F., T840 (11/5/79); Parke Jr., John S., T302 (1/31/79);
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Priest, Jeffrey, T475 (8/24/79); Schroeder, Kenneth L., T811 (6/22/79);
Sciocca, Richard James, T155 (6/22/79); Shea, Denis P., T140 (5/31/79);
Snelling, John Shiver, T333 (7/12/79); Sowinski, John G., T473
(3/21779); Strominger, Kurt A., T132 (9/7/79); Sutterfield, Scott A.,
T423 (6/6/79); Swinder, James J., T479 (6/27/79); Thompson, Scott
Francis, T191 (1/31/79); Veddes, Ronald S., T103 (9/13/79); Virotek,
Paul Vincent, T333 (2/27/79); Walter, Mark, T112 (4/26/79); Wilkerson,

Hubert A., T598 (12/20/79); Williemas, Michael Alan, T479 (3/21/79);
Yates, David W., T471 (6/25/79).

QUARTERMASTER AWARDS

David, W. Eric, S307 (4/15/74); Goldstein, Alan S., 8307 (12/8/74);
White, Donald L., S307 (12/8/74).

SILVER BEAVER AWARD

There is no record of women Scouting volunteers receiving the

Silver Beaver Award before 1972. In 1972 and 1973, four women Scouters

received the Silver Fawn Award. That award was discontinued after 1973

and both men and women volunteers received the Silver Beaver Award.

Those receiving the Silver Beaver and Silver Fawn Awards in the
decade 1970 to 1979, according to Council records, were:

3/24/70 - Robert Allen, Joseph Corso, Stanley Griffis, M. E.
Gruber, Frank Holt, and Wally Skiscim;

2/22/71 - Waldo Daniels, William Dannahower, Clyde Ferguson,
Dillard King, H. Milton Link, and Ray Redstone;

1/22/72 - Al Butterfield, Edith Daniels (Silver Fawn), Edward Epp,
Pinnie Oliver (Silver Fawn), John Riddle, and Bruce Rumph;

1/20/73 - Gregory Dillon, Carol Knight (Silver Fawn), Curtin Krauel,
William McLaren, Floyd Thorpe and Elizabeth Williamson (Silver Fawn);

1/19/74 - Douglas Arnold, Robert Fincannon, Shepard Lesser, Richard
Phillips, and Gerald Turnet;

2/11/75 - Edward Kirkhart, Joan MacDonald, Thomas E. Rossin, and
Marolyn Rutherford;

2/1/76 - George Buck, Carolyn Riddle, Wilbur Schwenger, and James
White;

2/28/77 - Alice Johnson, Alton MacDonald, Robert Poysell, Jr.,
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Lester Stambaugh, and Robert Taylor;

2/11/78 - George Border, James C. Clemens, Ron Nease, and Ray L.
Weaver;

2/3/79 - Melton Broom, A. LeRoy Hight, Charles Potter, Donald J.

Sasser, and Robert H. Spangler.

WOOD BADGE

Robert E. Poysell, Jr. received his Wood Badge Beads in 1973.

The following received their Wood Badge Beads in 1979:
Wesley Boyd, William Kruger, George Bradley, Hiram Maxwell, Jerry Lindner,
Judy Trawick, and Pinnie Oliver.

Wood Badge Courses were directed by the following Scouters, with the
course number and date: 1975 - SE-93, William Wagner; 1977 (Jan. - Feb.)-
SE-149, William Purvis; 1978 - SE-188, George Border.

SPECIAL EVENTS

Scout Executive Bob Somers, in an annual report, listed the following

as Special Events for 1977:

Jan. " 15 Council Annual Recognition Banquet
Mar. 25-26 Scout Show
April 16 Council Environmental Day
April 29 to
May 1 Council Camporee
May 13 Council Public Speaking Contest
Sept. 24 Area Public Speaking Contest
Oct. 29 Area Annual Meeting

A SCOUTING TALE

Edwin Colean was born in Tampa, Florida, but moved to Viren,
Illinois at age two. He became a Boy Scout there and during World
War I, his Troop sold many War Bonds. General John Pershing and
President Theodore Roosevelt, on a War Bond Tour, came by train to
Virden, Illinois in 1917 and presented each Scout with a copy of the
15th edition of the Scout Manual. Edwin was so excited that he forgot
which of the two great men presented him the manual. In 1925, he came

to Fort Pierce, Florida and continued his interest in Scouting.
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Sometime in the 1930's, he told his wife and daughter of losing
his Post Office Box key and now mail was disappearing from his Post
Office Box. The Postmaster Charles Peters arranged for surveillance.
A twelve year old boy was caught with the key and some mail. Edwin
Colean and Charles Peters discovered that the boy's parents were de-
ceased and he lived with an elderly grandmother. They got him into
Scouting and furnished him with a uniform, manual, etc. The lad
turned out fine and became a solid citizen in the community.

Edwin Colean served on the Council Board and some years later,
on May 18, 1979, presented his prized Scout Manual to his grandson,
William Howard Minton, when he became a Boy Scout.

Edwin Minton, William's father and Edwin Colean's son-in-law,
was a Boy Scout in Fort Pierce. He was one of a group of Scouts who
presented a fire-building demonstration to Edwin Colean's Rotary Club.
Mr. Colean was much impressed but had no idea that one of those Scouts
would later be his son-in-law and eventually serve on the Board of the

Gulf Stream Council.

ADMINISTRATION

Council Presidents were H. Milton Link (1970-72); Thomas E. Rossin
(1973-75); Jamie C. Clemens (1976-77); Dr. Harold C. Manor (1978-81).
Milton Link announced at the June 26, 1972 Board Meeting, that he was
moving to Naples, Florida and must resign for that reason. He would
continue, until replaced, until the time of actual moving.

Districts were listed as Palm Beach, Pioneer, Treasure Coast,
Indian River, Glades and Sailfish, in 1970. In 1971, the North Star
District was added. 1In 1972, the Gold Coast District was added. The
North Star District was eliminated in 1973. 1In 1976, the Seminole
District replaced the Gold Coast District and the Pioneer District was
discontinued, ending the decade with six districts: Palm Beach, Seminole,
Treasure Coast, Indian River, Sailfish, and Glades.

A Long Range Plan Study was conducted over the period 1959 to 1969,
according to Scout Executive C. H. Gaskins. It was to project the
growth and needs of the Council for twenty years. The study involved
more than thirty community leaders from the seven county area of the

Council. Membership, Organization and Manpower, Office Facilities and
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Camp needs were to be projected. At the Board Meeting of October 27,
1969, Bruce Rumph, Chairman of the Long Range Planning Committee
reported that all committees were about to compile their work and
full reports would be available to the Board in January. There is
no record of the Board receiving the final report, however, a copy
of this Long Range Plan is on file in the Council office. The com-

mittee members were: Bruce Rumph, Chairman; Membership Committee -

Waldo Daniels, Chairman, Al Butterfield, Leo Schmidt and James Bower;
Office Study Committee - William Dannahower, Chairman, Sheppard |
Lesser, Jack Williams and Dr. J. P. Callaghan; Organization and Ex-
tension Committee - Vern Jaramillo, Chairman, Jim Smith and Bruce
Rumph; Finance Committee - Joe Shearhouse, Chairman, Milton Link, ‘
Jack Williams, Randy Pinder, Ray Hatton, Bill Miller, Carlton Lucius,
Richard Johnson and John Boy; Camp Development — William Walton,
Chairman, Russ Gilbert, Bill Tydings, T. T. Reese, Carroll Peacock,
Robert Voyles, Fred DeHon, Tex Reardon and Cecil Finch.
Enrollment was projected to be 9,441 boys by the end of 1976.
The recommendations included a Field Director to assist the Scout
Executive and adding one clerk in January, 1970. Also, the study
recommended the Finance Chairman should have five Vice Chairmen as
follows: Vice Chairman for Sustaining Membership Enrollment, Vice
Chairman for Trusts - Wills and Bequests, Vice Chairman for Founda-
tions, Vice Chairman for Budget and Finance, and Vice Chairman for 1
Capital Funds.
Recommendations included a Council Service Center of adequate J
size, the sale of Camp Frederick Small, an increase in professional

staff and further development of Camp Tanah Keeta.

At its meeting February 28, 1972, the Board passed a resolution
of "affirmative action", reaffirming our local Council's position of
non-discrimination.

In 1978, a new Long Range Plan was begun with Ray Weaver, Chairman.
The plan was approved by the Council Board as a guide for development
based on the projections made in the plan. The plan reviewed the popu-—
lation growth from 1970 and the growth record of units, youth and
staff from 1970. Based upon general population and school population

figures, projections were made for each District and the Council as a
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whole for the years 1979 to 1983. The study projected leaders to be
trained, quality items to be achieved, units and youth in camp, and

staff needs.

VOLUNTEER SCOUTERS

The officers and Executive Board members for 1971 were: H. Milton
Link - President, William R. Dannahower - Vice-President, Sheppard
Lesser - Vice-President, Thomas E. Rossin - Vice-President, Elmer
Weaver - Vice-President, Morgan Zook - Vice-President, Bruce Rumph -
Commissioner, Michael Machek, Jr. - National Council Representative,
Conrad Ganz - Treasurer, Arthur Anderson - Assistant Treasurer, Robert
J. Allen, Jr., Allan Markham, William J. Miller, Jake E. Morgan, Frank
N. Holt, Carroll R. Peacock, Charles E. Becht, Texas Reardon, Ray L.
Redstone, Wally Skiscim, Clark L. Jackson, Alvin W. Butterfield, Jack
T. Williams, Thomas T. Reese, Arthur Anderson, Joseph A. Baldwin, Jr.,
Randolph Pinder, Jr., David J. Blatt, James Brower, James C. Clemens,
Roy Rood, Gene Potter, Edward F. Rusnak (Dr.), Britton Sayles, Joe
B. Shearouse, Jr., James T. Smith, Gerald E. Turner, Harry T. Vaughn,
Jr., William Wagner, William P. Walton, Felix Williams, Joseph F.
Corson, Frederic DeHon, Ben F. Dixon, Sr., Charles Dorsey, Jr.,
Clifton G. Dyson, Ed Epp, E. V. "Jack" Faircloth, Joseph French,

J. Wayne Fulton, (Dr.), Dr. Robert Green, Stanley Griffis, Sr., Royal
Firman, Jr.,, Leonard Barr, Dr. Lester Hatton and Peter Knoll.

The Advisory Council members were: Jeffrey Lazarus, Clyde Ellis,
James W. Adair, James H. Moore, Stanley Clegg, Phillip D. 0'Connell,
Sr., Victor Farrish, Thomas M. Vernon, Cecil C. Finch, Fred Fitton,
Phillip G. Nourse. District Chairmen were: Palm Beach - Robert S.
Hewitt; Pioneer - Gerald Turner; Treasure Coast - Harold K. Parsons;
Indian River - Dr. Edward Rusnak; Glades - Robert Bussey; North Star -
Ray Accetta, and Sailfish - Harvey Glascock.

At the Annual Business meeting of the Council on November 27,
1972, reports were given by the following committees and officers:
Commissioner - Bruce Rumph, Camping and Activities - Texas Reardon;
Public Relations - Joe Nelson; Advancement - Wally Skiscim, Leadership
and Training - Mike Machek, Jr., Organization and Extension - Pete

Knoll; Exploring - Michael Durwin, Health and Safety - George Kelemen;
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Finance - Tom Rossin, Chairman, and Ken Nolen - Treasurer.

Reports from the districts were given by the following: Pioneer -
Gerald Turner; Treasure Coast - Harold Parsons; Indian River - Val
Brennan; Sailfish - Wesley Klinger; Glades - Robert Fincannon; Palm
Beach - Hugh McCall; Gold Coast - Charles Potter.

Officers and Board members for 1974 were as follows:

Thomas E. Rossin - President; Royal Firman, Jr. - Vice President;
Britton Sayles - Vice President; William Wagner - Vice President, Cub
Scouting; Mike Machek, Jr. - Vice President, Scouting; Shepard P.
Lesser - Vice President, Exploring; Wes Klinger - Vice President,
Operations; Harold Maas - Vice President, Operations; Gerald Turner -
Vice President, Operations; Thomas Pledger - Vice President, Finance;
Harlan Johnson - Vice President, Relationships; Ralph Blank - Vice
President, Administration; Ray L. Weaver - Vice President, Manpower
Resources; Mike Machek - National Council Member; Treasurer - Jay
Paulsen; Ken Nolen - Assistant Treasurer; James Moore, Jamie Clemens -
Chairmen, Camp Development; Ray Accetta - Chairman, Council Activities.
Board members: Rudolph Arsenicos, William T. Ashley - Indian River
District Chairman; John E. Baker - Glades District Chairman; Joseph
Baldwin, Jr.; Leonard Barr; James Beasley - Sailfish District Chair-
man; Jack Biederwolf; William E. Braun - Treasure Coast Chairman; Val
Brennan, Alvin Butterfield; Dr. Stephen Carlton; Dr. Joseph A. Carroll;
Joseph Corso; Dr. Glenwood Creech; Dr. William Dannahower; Frederick
DeHon; Benjamin Dixon, Sr.; Michael Durwin; Walter Dutch; Robert
Fincannon; Ray Garnett; Robert Hall; Dan Hendrix; Dr. Herman Heise;
William Kendrick; Pete Knoll; Richard Linn; Mrs. Harold Maas; Dr.
Harold Manor; Daniel W. McGlaughlin; G. William McLaren; Phillip
0'Connell, Jr.; Stanley Oenbrink; Clay Olesen - Pioneer District
Chairman; George Page; Harold Parson; Charles Potter — Gold Coast
District Chairman; Lloyd Prouty, Texas Reardon; Ray Redstone; Judge
Edward Rodgers; Donald Sasser; Louis T. Schlitt; James T. Smith; James
W. Sneed; Charles Todd; Mack Williams; Morgan Zook. Advisory Board
members were: James W. Adair; Robert Allen, Jr.; Arthur Anderson;
Charles Becht; David Blatt; James Brower; Carleton H. Bunker; Robert
Bussey; Stanley Clegg; Edward Epp; Jack Faircloth; Cecil Finch;

Joseph French; George Clevis; Stanley Griffis; Judge Robert C. Hewitt;
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Lucius Hill; Dr. Donald Hunter; Clark Jackson; Jeffrey Lazarus; Robert
Levinson; Allen Markham; Dr. Jess Moody; Phillip D. O0'Connell, Sr.;
Randolph Pinder; Thomas T. Reese, Edward Rusnak; Wally Skiscim; W. C.
Taylor; Tomas Vernon; Robert Voyles; William Walton; Elmer Weaver.
Members at Large were: William Miller; Joseph Nelson; Robert Regalbuto;
and John Witt.

At the Executive Board meeting of April 28, 1978, the following
District Chairmen and Committee Chairmen were listed: Pioneer District
Chairman - Clay Olesen; Gold Coast District Chairman - George Page;
Palm Beach District Chairman - Pete Knoll; Sailfish District Chairman -
Jack Raney; Treasure Coast District Chairman — Ed Bedell; Indian River
District Chairman - William Ashley; and Glades District Chairman -
Frank Ingram; Treasurer - Donnie Russell; Finance - Aaron Duberstein;
Cub Scouting - William Wagner; Scouting - Mike Machek; Camp Development -
Rudy Arsenicos; Administration - Ralph Blank; Manpower Resources - Ray
Weaver; and Special Events - Ray Accetta.

The officers and Executive Board for 1976 were as follows: James
C. Clemens - President; Ray L. Weaver - Commissioner; Harold G. Maas -
First Vice-President; Harold Manor - Vice-President; William T. Ashley -
Vice-President; William Wagner - Vice-President Cub Scouting; Michael
Machek, Jr. = Vice-President Scouting; Shepard P. Lesser - Vice-Presi-
dent Exploring; Donald J.Sasser - Vice-President Administration; Thomas
E. Rossin - Vice-President Finance; Nancy Maas - Vice-President Rela-
tionships; Charles Potter — Vice-President Manpower Resources; Ray
Accetta - Vice-President Special Events; Rudolph Arsenicos - Chairman
Camp Development; Britton Sayles - Vice-President at Large; Wesley
Klinger - Vice-President at Large; Donnie B. Russell - Treasurer;
Anthony A. Rodgers - Assistant Treasurer; Jay H. Paulsen, III - Chairman
Trust Fund and Investments; District Chairmen were: Palm Beach - Jon
Steele; Gold Coast - William Graham; Pioneer - Clay Olesen; Treasure
Coast - Ed Bedell; Indian River — Robert Poysell, Jr.; Glades - Melton
Broom; Sailfish - Dr. William Robson. Executive Board members were;
Malcolm Anderson; Joseph Baldwin, Jr., Leonard Barr; James Beasley;
Jack Biederwolf; Melton Broom; Alvin Butterfield; Dr. Stephen Carlton;
Dr. Joseph Carroll; Dudley Cole; Joseph Corso; Frederic DeHon; Benjamin

Dixon, Sr.; Royal Firman, Jr.; Robert E. Fincannon; Roy Garnett;
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Thomas A. Garrison; Robert Hall; Harlan Johnson; Peter Knoll; Richard
Linn; G. William McLaren; George Page; Thomas Pledger; John J. Raney;
Texas Reardon; Judge Edward Rodger; Frank Teets; Charles Todd; and
Morgan Zook.

Advisory Beard members were: James W. Adair; Robert Allen, Jr.;
Arthur E. Anderson; Charles Becht; Ralph Blank, Jr.; Val Brennan; James
Brower; Robert Bussey; Walter Dutch; Edward Epp; Jack Faircloth; George
Glevis; Judge Robert S. Hewitt; Lucius Hill; Dr. Donald Hunter; Clark
Jackson; Robert Levinson; Allen Markham; William J. Miller; Dr. Jess
Moody; Ernest Nelson; Kenneth Nolen; Phillip D. O'Connell, Sr.;

Randolph Pinder; Ray Redstone; Thomas Reese; Dr. Edward Rusnak; Walter
Skiscim; Kenneth B. Spear; W. C. Taylor, Sr.; Walter Vaughn; Thomas
Vernon; Robert Voyles; and Rev, Paul Wasmund.

The officers and Board Members for 1979 were as follows: President -
Dr. Harold C. Manor; Vice Presidents - William E. Wagner, Donald J,.
Sasser, Chuck Potter, and Jack Hughes; Council Commissioner - Ray L.
Weaver; Treasurer - Thomas E. Rossin; Assistant Treasurer - Chuck Potter.

Board members were: Ray Accetta, Rudy Arsenicos, Elton Barclay,
Herbert Bridwell, Roy E. Burch, Jamie Clemens, H. Norman Cotter, John
E. Fradd, Jr., Bernard Heeke, Jack Hight, Frank Jones, Edward Kirkhart,
Peter Knoll, Robert Levinson, Michael Machek, Jr., Dr. Harold C. Manor,
Larry Mixon, Jay Paulsen, Thomas Pledger, Chuck Potter, Robert Poysell,
Jr., Thomas E. Rossin, Dr. Edward Rusnak, Donald J. Sasser, John Schlitt,
Jr., Douglas Shull, Bob Somers, Thomas Sturrock, W. C. Taylor, Charles
Trammel, William E. Wagner, Walter Watkins, Ray L. Weaver, Gene Van Curen.

Advisory Baord members were: James W. Adair, Richard Wille, Leonard
C. Barr, Britton Sayles, Arthur E. Anderson, Roy E. Garnett, Ray L.
Redstone, Harold Maas, David Brillhart, David Bludworth, Douglas Johansen,
Allan Markham, Thomas T. Reese, Jr., Dr. Donald Hunter, Royal Firman, Jr.,
Kenneth B. Spear, Jay Fearnley, Morgan Zook and Clayton Olesen. Committee
Chairmen were: Audit - Roy Garnett; Nominating - Pete Knoll; Long Range
Planning - Ray Weaver; Camping - Michael Machek, Jr.; High Adventure -
Thomas Sturrock; Aal-Pa-Tah Lodge Chief - Steve Spangler; Explorer Presi-
dent Assoc. Chr. - Marietta Williams; National Council Representatives -
Chuck Potter, Jamie Clemens, Ray Weaver, Michael Machek, Jr., and Dr.

Harold C. Manor. District Chairmen were: Palm Beach - H. Norman Cotter,
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Don Kiselewski - Commissioner; Seminole - Elton Barclay, George Levings -
Commissioner; Treasure Coast - John Fradd, Jr., Tom Wright — Commissioner;
Indian River - John Schlitt, Jr., David Clayton - Commissioner; Glades -

Roy E. Burch, Pat Lucey - Commissioner; Sailfish - Gene Van Curen, Louis

Rizzolo - Commissioner.

PROFESSIONAL STAFF

The professional staff members, with employment years, are given as
follows:

Scout Executives were Jere B. Ratcliffe (1969 - 1971); John VanTrease
(1971 - 1976); Robert Somers (1976 - 1980).

Assistants and Field Executives were: Nathaniel Adams (1941 - 1970);
Calvin Bailey, Camp Ranger (1978 - 1979); Ronald Barbour (1972, 1978 -
1983); Michael Bartlett (1978 - 1982); Thomas Beaver, Camp Ranger (1971 -
1974); Charles Bethea (1963 - 1974); Harold Brown (1974); Rob Carver
1979 - 1984); John Cloeman (1975 - 1977); Richard Deso (1976); James Edgar
(1970 - 1975); Thomas Fletcher (1971 - 1979); Bruce Garwood (1979 - 1980);
Kenneth George (1968 - 1972); Kenneth Harmon (1971); Earl Hartman (1973 -
1975); Paul E. Hawkins (1970); Richard Heum (1979); LeRoy Hight (1952 -
1955; 1963 - 1969; 1977 - 1978); W. A. Kendall (1969); Reginald Knight
(1974 - 1983); Carey Lockman (1969 - 1972); Joseph Lumpkin (1973 - 1977);
Alex McPheeters (1978 - 1979); Andy Miller (1979 - 1981):; Jack Oldham,
Camp Ranger (1969 - 1971); James Preston, Camp Ranger (1979 - 1984);

John Reap (1972); Robert Shepp (1977); Donald Smith (1973 - 1981); Guy
Weatherly (1972 - 1974); James Williams (1973 - 1979); and George Workman
(1977).

Special attention is directed to District Executive Nathaniel Adams
who served the Gulf Stream Council from May 1941 to January 1970 as a
full-time professional Scouter and who served on a part-time basis for
some period after 1970. It was due to his efforts that Camp Frederick
Small was obtained for the Council. Not only was this noteworthy in the
local Council but was, as far as can be determined, the only Scout Camp
for black youth. The Council camps have been integrated for many years
and Nat Adams played a significant role in this process. His long service
and dedication to youth and Scouting will be long remembered and appreci-
ated in the Gulf Stream Council.
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The office staff in 1970, consisted of Bernice Painter, Bookkeeper
(1960 to present); Inez Thorpe, Registrar (1969 - 1977); Kathy Spreen,
Clerk-Typist (1969 - 1970); and Norma Osterwald, Secretary to the Scout
Executive (1970 to present).

Others on the office staff during the decade were: Aronetta
Richardson, Virginia Mears, "Peet" Shamblin, Linda Goodrich, Melanie
Ross, Bobby Rhea, Judy Purvis, Angela Johnson, Christine Patterson,

Carolyn Bailey, Anne Jones, and Lorraine Ballard.

EXPENDITURES AND FINANCE

Audits on file in the Council office show expenditures as follows

for the decade 1970 - 1979.

Year Ending Expenditure Camps Tanah Keeta (and Small in 1970)

12/31/70 $129,043 Additional $ 3,902
71 191,524 13,679
72 162,268 4,915
73 207,429 35,925
74 227,916
75 227,030
76 212,960 29,515
77 227,199 33,043
78 266,882 23,974
79 $438,954 38,284

In 1979, the Gulf Stream Council changed to a comprehensive budget
accounting and report. Expenditures now show all receipts and expendi-
tures for summer camp, many Council activities, and Council store
operation. Previously, only net income OT loss from these operations
were shown in the Council budget, although full accounted for in
auxilliary records. This accounts for the apparent major increase in
expenditures shown for all years following 1978.

on July 8, 1971, at the Council Board meeting, paragraphs 7 and 9
of the Trust Agreement Were amended (see minutes for details). An Addi-
tional amendment was passed on July 26, 1971 "that the power to amend or
modify the Trust Agreement becomes that of the Council, rather than the

trustees. ...« ", It was unanimously approved.
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A report of the Trust Fund as of July 19, 1970 is included here.

.

TRUST
12/4/69 Received (matured bills) $300,000.00
1/2/70 Received (cash) 39,990.00
5/13/70 Received (West estate) 52,235.28
392,225.28
PURCHASED
12/11/69 300M FNMA 8.60 of 7/12/71 $299,718.75
1/22/70 4IM U.S. Treas. Bills 7/23/70  39,410.65
5/28/70 50M U.S. Treas. Bills 7/23/70 49,510.00 388,639.40
Principal Cash on Hand g 3,585.88
INCOME
Received
6/16/70 Interest on 6M Certif. of Dep. $ 90.00
7/15/70 Interest on 300M FNMA 15,050.00
Income on Hand $ 15,140.00

C.D. due 9/13/70 of ANB of West Palm Beach F/A $9,000.00 held as invested
income.

It had been evident to the Board that Camp Tanah Keeta needed a

great deal of development and that the Council needed a larger and

adequate Service Center. It was decided to conduct a feasibility study

to look into the probability of a capital campaign. Tom Whittingslow

from the National Scout Office conducted the study from October of 1973
through January 1974.

On June 23, 1975, Tom Whittingslow, Director of Development on the
National B.S.A. Staff, presented a contract to the Board for consideration
One of the provisions was that of engaging a member of the National staff
to conduct the campaign.

At the meeting on July 28, 1975, Mr. Lane Baker from the National
staff reviewed the "Case for Support" of the Capital Campaign.
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Don Fifield, Regional Director, was in attendance at this meeting.
Mr. Baker's services would be furnished by the National Office, for
which our Council would pay $50,000.

A motion was passed for the Council to conduct a Capital Campaign
to raise $829,000.

At the Executive Board meeting March 25, 1974, Tom Whittingslow
reported on his study. He stated that there were 93 valid interviews
made, including 19 members of the Board. He stated that $1,500,000
should be raised for Camp development and a service center.

The campaign was conducted through 1976 and about $600,000 was
pledged toward the goal of $829,000 as of June 1, 1976. Dr. Harold
C. Manor was Chairman of the Stee;ing Committee and James Kimberly
was General Campaign Chairman. The campaign did not reach its goal

but some important needs were met with the funds raised.

FACILITIES

The sale of Camp Small was discussed at the Executive Board
meeting of April 6, 1970. Bruce H. Rumph asked Thomas Rossin to report
on recent appraisals for the property. Mr. Nat Orr appraised the
property at $4,000 to $5,000 per acre and stated that $290,000 was a
good price for the property. An oral appraisal was also obtained
from Jim Sebrich, who said the property might go for as high as
$6,000 to $8,000 per acre. Mr. Rossin thought the value might be
somewhere between these values. Mr. Rumph stated that John D. MacArthur
(Royal American Industries) had offered a cash sum of $290,000.00 plus
a piece of property for development of a new service center for the Camp
Small property. Mr. Rumph moved the offer be accepted. After much
discussion, the motion was tabled until the next regular meeting. At
the Annual Business Meeting of the Council on December 14, 1970, Tom
Rossin reported on the Camp Small property. Royal American Industries
has made an offer to purchase and we have the contract in hand. The
purchase price is $375,000.00, or $7,500 per acre. He stated that a
brokerage fee of $37,500.00 was to be paid and the Council would net
$337,500.00. The motion to adopt the resolution to approve the contract
and that the appropriate officers be empowered to execute the sale was

made by Bill Dannahower and seconded by Charles Becht, Cliff Dyson,
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Tom Rossin and Joe Shearouse. The motion carried by a vote of 29 to
3, however one of the three nays was not a Board member.

A contract for the sale of Camp Small was approved by the Council
Board on December 14, 1970 and signed on December 18, 1970. The
Council received $375,000 from Royal American Industries, $125,000 in
cash and $250,000 to be paid over a period of five years at 8 percent

interest. The commission, $37,500, was paid by the Council to

Kenneth Foster, realtor.

Property and Equipment Assets were recorded in 1970 as follows:

Property and Equipment

Camp Tanah Keeta $125,749
Camp Small 178,000
Local Council Office 18,913

Total  $322,662

Property and Equipment Assets were listed in 1971 as follows:
Property and Equipment

Camp Tanah Keeta $138,853
Camp Small -0-
Local Council Office 19,488

Total  $158,341

In 1974, the Local Council Office was valued as follows:

Local Council Office Note:
Land & Buildings $ 15,000 Council Service Center
501 = 53rd St.
Improvements 329

West Palm Beach
Equipment 7,196

Total . $ 22,525

At the Board meeting on February 24, 1975, a full discussion was
held on the proposal to purchase a building at 2935 Australian Avenue
in West Palm Beach owned by the Perini Company as a Scout Service
Center. A resolution was passed authorizing the Board to proceed with
the purchase at a price not to exceed $110,000. $50,000 would be paid
from funds received from the sale of Camp Small and $60,000 from Trust
Funds. The deed is dated March 13, 1975.

In May of 1975, the staff moved into the new Council headquarters.
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In the 1975 audit, Council property assets were valued as follows:

Camp Tanah Keeta

Land $ 1.00
Buildings 92,000.0b
Improvements 89,729.00
Equipment 53,107.00

N

Total $234,837.00

Local Council Office
Land & Bldgs. $110,176.00
Improvements -0-

Equipment 7,196.00

———

Total $117,372.00

Grand Total $353,209.00

S

e

Board minutes of September 22, 1975, state that the old Scout
Office at the corner of Spruce and 53rd Sts., in West Palm Beach, was
sold for approximately $17,000 and the money has been deposited in the
Trust Fund.

In June of 1970, Jack 0ldham was employed as the first full-time
Camp Ranger at Camp Tanah Keeta at a salary of $5,200 per year.

In 1971, William "Bill" Walton, Chairman of the Camping Committee,
is working to have latrines built at the new camp sites.

On May 10, 1978, bids were opened for the construction of the
extension of the Dining Hall at Camp Tanah Keeta. The contract was
awarded to the low bidder, Booth Construction Company, for approxi-
mately $99,000, including alternates #1, #2, and #3. Rudy Arsenicos
recommended the Board award the contract. The motion was made and
passed.

Camp Oklawaha, a 65 acre rustic camp, is located near Sebastian
with frontage on the Sebastian River. Formerly owned by an unofficial
group known as "Indian River Scouters, Inc.", they deeded the land to
the Gulf Stream Council in April, 1978.
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CHAPTER VIIL
DIAMOND JUBILEE: 1980 - 1985

MEMBERSHIP AND UNITS

The Local Council Index for the years 1980 to 1982 and Council

|

|

|

records give the following statistics:

[arza o)
SOUTHEAST REGION (254 2% wes
1Lain LAAL e

TOTAL YOUTHW POPULATION 82,118 82,843 ., 2es
% TOTAL YSUTH ENROLLED 13.2 12.3 2.9
TOTAL YOUTHM EXCLUDING TICERS 8,204 8,333 8,418
1 TOT YOUTH GAIN/LOSS EXC VIGERS P 1.8 S
TOTAL YOUTH INCLUDING TIGERS cesean ceseen s.879
% TOT YOUTH GAINM/LOSS INC TIGERS swnimam aEmae ‘s.e
TOTAL UNITS z04 z09 27s
% TOTAL UNITS GAIN OR LOES 3.8 .. 2.8
TOTAL MEW UNITS 23 32 as
BET DROPPED UNITS s F1 ) 33
TOTAL ADULTS 2,877 7,800 z,808
TOTAL YOQUTW SERVED lI 18,180 14,748 13,878
YOUTH POPULATION PER EXECUTIVE (9% 11 7.817 8. 180
COUNCIL EXECUTIVE POSITIONS 10 s s
TIGER CuBS

TIGER CuSS Famrpa | TR b oo 154
cus SCOUTS

Cus SCOUT POPULATION (B8-10) 18,190 15,778 15,442
Cus SCOUTS 4,812 4,528 4,804
% CUB BCOUTS ENROLLED 30.8 28.7 20.2
PACKS 107 12 1
BOY SCOUTS : 2
BOY SCOUY POPULATION (11-13) 14,877 14,317 17,839
BOY SCOUTS 2,788 2,082 2,842
% BOY SCOUTE EMROLLED 15.0 10.1 18.3
TROOPS 108 | T ol
EXPLORERS

EXPLORER POPULATION (14-18) 32,281 32,481 32,323
EXPLORERS 783 (31 Ty O LS
% EXPLORERS ENROLLED 2.4 2.0 =
EXPLORER PQSTS 4B .48 .8
QUALITY ITEMS

TOTAL SOYS LIFE SUSSCIPTIONS 3,040 a.sa8). )T
% CUB SCOUTS AND :

BDY SCOUTS SUBSCRIBING ‘a8 ot TS L1 )
TOTAL ToP LEADERS TRAINED 288 152 157
% TOP LEADERS TRAINED 108.0 5.5 8.8
CuR SCOUTS IN DAY CAMP 120 aso s7s
. CUB SCOUTS IN DAY CAMP

(RECISTERED JUME 30) 287 27.10 1.3
BOY SCOUTS IN LONG TERM CAMP 1.573 1,228 1.303
% 80Y SCOUTS IN LONG TERM CAMP i

(REGISTERED JUNE 30) s8.9 2.1 3.2
ADVANCEMENTS PER 100 CUB SCOUTS 15.6 s o} ‘.Y
AOVANCEMENTS PER 100 BOY SCOUTS $0.2 37.2 38.9
YOTAL HOWOR UNITS (1 [ 3] (13
% TOTAL MONOR UNLITS § 23.7 as.\ 32.8
UNITS PER COMMISEIDNER/

SERVICE TEAM 2.8 a.s 3.9
1 UNITE RECHARTERED 1.3 an ¢ as.p
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The Council Fact Book gives the following statistics for the
years 1983 to 1985:

EA OV
SOUTHEAST REQION 1‘. W&'—l‘
‘ v
TOTAL YOUTH POPULATION (7-16) 71,979 66,327 74,348
% TOTAL YOUTH ENROLLED 12.2 12.8 13.3
TOTAL YOUTH 8,774 9,188 9,908
% TOTAL YOUTH GAIN OR LOSS 2.2 4.7 7.9
TOTAL UNITS 292 297 321
% TOTAL UNITS GAIN OR LOSS 5.8 1.7 8.1
TOTAL NEW UNITS 48 45 55
TOTAL NET DROPPED UNITS 32 40 ]
TOTAL ADULTS 3,029 3,083 3,362
TOTAL YOUTH SERVED 14,423 15,011 13,666
YOUTH POPULATION PER EXECUTIVE 7.997 7.369 7.434
COUNCIL EXECUTIVE POSITIONS 9 ] 10
TIGER CUBS POPULATION (7) 5,256 5,102 5,372
TIGER CUBS 190 304 432
% TIGER CUBS ENROLLED 3.6 6.0 8.0
CUB SCOUT POPULATION (8-10) 15,566 14,805 16,221
CUB SCOUTS 4,342 4,347 4,669
% CUB SCOUTS ENROLLED 27.9 29.4 28.8
PACKS 117 114 125
BOY SCOUT POPULATION (11-13) 17,505 17.683 18,203
BOY SCOUTS 2,795 2,706 2,766
VARSITY SCOUTS 32 59
BOY SCOUTS INCL VARSITY SCOUTS 2,79% 2,738 2,825
% BOY SCTS ENRL INC VARSITY SCTS 16.0 15.5 15.5
TROOPS 112 110 121
TEAMS . : 4 s
EXPLORER POPULATION (14-16) 33,652 28,737 34,549
EXPLORERS 1,114 1,182 1,226
CAREER AWARENESS EXPLORERS 330 615 756
EXPLORERS INCL CAREER AWARENESS 1,444 1,797 1,982
% EXPLORERS ENRL INC CAREER AWAR 4.3 6.3 5.7
EXPLORER UNITS 55 59 60
CAREER AWARENESS POSTS 8 10 10
TOTAL BOYS LIFE SUBSCRIPTIONS 4,173 4,172 4,754
% CUB SCT & BOY SCT SUBSCRIBING 58.5 58.9 63.4
TOTAL TOP LEADERS TRAINED 183 191 220
% TOP LEADERS TRAINED 62.7 64.3 68.5
CUB SCOUTS IN DAY CAMP 678 750 590
% OF JUNE 30 CUB SCOUT MBRS 20.2 22.1 17.2
BOY SCOUTS IN LONG TERM CAMP 899 812 877
% OF JUNE 30 BOY SCOUT MBRS 40.2 35.5 36.7
ADVANCEMENTS PER 100 CUB SCOUTS 81.1 83.7 80.1
ADVANCEMENTS PER 100 BOY SCOUTS 46.4 41.2 44.9
TOTAL HONOR/QUALITY UNITS 91 100 115
% TOTAL HONOR/QUALITY UNITS 33.0 34.2 38.7
UNITS PER COMMISSIONER/SRVC TEAM 3.3 4.8 4.5
% UNITS RECHARTERED INC SR UNITS 88.8 86.6 89.6
% OPER INC - ENDOWMENTS 6.1 4.4
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PROGRAM

ACTIVITIES

The Gulf Stream Council was allocated three troops for the
National Jamboree in 1981.

The Council Camporee for 1981 was held March 20 to 22, Vice
President for Program Dr. Thomas Sturrock reported to the Board at
its meeting on March 12, 1981.

Five Scout-0-Ramas were held simultaneously for the first time
on May 9, 198l.

At its meeting October 19, 1981, the Council Board received a
report that 51 Packs were represented at the two Pow Wows with a
total of 210 leaders. Twenty staff members conducted the course.
Mike Bartlett, District Executive, and Roberta Stetson, volunteer,
were Chairpersons.

Junior Leader Training was conducted for 114 Scouts, divided
into five troops with 44 staff members conducting the course.

Mike Machek, Jr., directs the Wood Badge Course.

On November 15, 1982, at the Annual Business Meeting of the
Council, a report was made that approximately 1,500 Scouts and leaders
in 60 troops attended Summer Camp. Another 2,000 used the Scout
Reservation during the year.

The Junior Leader Training Course graduated 179 Scouts and a new
advanced course was added this year. Thirty-three participated in
the Wood Badge Course.

The Scout-O-Rama of 1982 had 136 units participate and 42,000
tickets were sold.

Several Cub Packs and Boy Scout Troops have been organized for
exceptional children. A special day is held at Tanah Keeta each year
for these '"special needs Scouts'. These events, which were held for
the first time in 1980, are co-sponsored by area Kiwanis Clubs.

At the Council's Annual Business Meeting on November 21, 1983,
it was reported that 62 troops and 1,096 Scouts participated in
Summer Camp. There were 4,292 camper nights spent at Camp Tanah Keeta

during the rest of the year. In addition, there were 1,544 camp users

who did not stay over night.
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There were 39 canoe trips made on the Loxahatcheé River during
the year.

There were seven Cub Day Camps in which 56 Packs and 678 Cub
Scouts participated. Two Lad-Dad Weekends were conducted with a
total of 572 Webelos Scouts in attendance. The Annual Spring Camp-
eree had 1,216 attend in March.

A contingent of 17 young men and four leaders participated in a
High Adventure to the Charles L. Sommers Canoe Base in Minnesota and
Canada. A group of Explorers spent a weekend at the Florida Gateway
High Adventure Base in the Keys.

The Gulf Stream Council was represented at the Fifteenth World
Jamboree in Canada, by 9 Scouts and 2 contingent leaders. In addition,

six staff members were furnished by the Gulf Stream Council in 1983.

ADVANCEMENTS AND HONORS

In 1981, the following Scouters received the District Award of
Merit: Seminole - Alden Butler, John David Paul, Betty Settle and
Arthur Stephenson; Treasure Coast - Eleanor von Taborsky and Malcolm
von Taborsky; Palm Beach - Susan Hamilton, Thomas Keith, David Lacagnina,
and Austin Simpson; Sailfish - Gene VanCuren; Indian River - David
Clayton; Glades - Roy Burch and Peggy Hairston. These individuals were
recognized at the Annual Recognition Banquet, the 59th, on February 13,
1982.

The following received the Wood Badge in 198l: Ray Bergsten,

John May, Fred Tears, Tom Wright, Betsy Gerner, Roberta Stetson and
Mike Bayer. ,

On May 18, 1981, Program Vice President Dr. Thomas T. Sturrock
reported to the Executive Board that Explorer Chuck Wolfe of Post 132,
Trinity United Methodist Church of Palm Beach Gardens, had just been
elected National President of Explorers at the Annual Congress of
Explorers held in Indiana.

There were 3,029 Cub advancements, 1,355 Scout advancements and
numerous merit badges awarded by November 15, 1982.

At the Executive Board Meeting of May 16, 1983, it was reported
that Explorer Tina Papito had been approved to serve on the staff of

the National Law Enforcement Explorer Conference to be held in August.
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GOD AND COUNTRY AWARDS

Bass, Charles F., T337 (1983); Bass, HENRY M., T337 (1983);
Budd, Steven M., T337 (1983); Cionfolo, John M., T337 (1983); Dunne,
Darren W., T337 (1983); Funne, Donald G., T337 (1983).

Wood Badge courses taught were: SE-254 In April 1980 - George
Border; SE-316 in April-May of 1982 - Mike Machek; SE-364 in March-
April, 1984 - Ronald G. Nease; and SE-407 - April-May, 1986 -

Dr. Thomas Sturrock.

EAGLE SCOUT AWARDS

These Eagle Scouts are listed alphabetically by year, The unit
and date award was approved by the National Office are given where
known.

Baker, Lawrence H., T337 (3/24/80); Boss, Derf E., T190 (11/18/80);
Beck, Barrett Robert, T337 (12/2/80); Bozic Jr., William Joseph, T155
(8/18/80); Buckley, Michael S., T499 (9/8/80); Carter, Mark L., T156
(4/15/80); Cook, Timothy Allen, T189 (12/2/80); Crooks, J. Kevin, T740
(1/10/80); Fay, Kenneth Edward, T140 (5/6/80); Glennon, Thomas S., T475
(6/27/80) ; Breentaner, Roger W., T680 (9/8/80); Gupta, Sanjay 0., T337
(12/2/80); Haythorn, Charles Thomas, T135 (5/2/80); Hammer, Jr., James
Richard, T307 (2/80); Hemer, Alec K., T126 (2/11/81); Hubbard, Ulysses,
T126 (3/2/81); Hotchkiss, Michael Allen, T337 (3/24/80); Johnson,
Frederick C., T337 (7/28/80); Landers, Kelly V., T520 (9/22/80);

Newton, Richard J., T840 (12/2/80); Normandine, Gene P., T126 (1/10/80);
Peterson, William Scott, T100 (4/15/80); Pierson, Glen W., T520 (1/20/81);
Redner, William, T567 (7/15/80); Reeves, Raymond W., T132 (11/4/80);
Reichardt, Theodore E., T156 (12/2/80); Roden, Gerald T., T471 (3/28/80);
Rush, Jeff L., T337 (12/2/80); Schaag, Gregory R., T777 (12/2/80);

Scott, Jeffrey G., T132 (11/4/80); Schaffer, Carl E., T337 (12/2/80);
Sherman, William L., T155 (5/29/80); Smith, Randall S., T337 (3/25/80);
Sparkenbaugh, David, T691 (3/17/80); Stevenson, Robert M., T337 (12/2/80);
Terezakis, Andrew M., T499 (1/5/81); Wegler, Michael, T811 (11/4/80).

Allerman, Andrew Alan, T155 (5/7/81); BairII, Glenn E. (1/14/82);
Barcelona, Tony, T520 (10/1/81); Blanchard, Gregory Bruce, T815 (3/13/81);
Bushe, Ross M., T126 (7/30/81); Clark, Jess Todd, T302 (3/2/81); Clarke,
Stephen D., T157 (6/5/81); Cleaver, Brian, T333 (1/14/82); Cloean, David H.
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307 (3/31/81); Duncan, Kenneth J., T598 (10/15/81); Euteneuer, Joseph
5307 (3/31/81); Fisackerly, William A., T691 (7/16/81); Gerhartz, Charles
T840 (10/29/81); Hall Iv, Albert P., T156 (10/29/81); Hill, Randall E.,
$307 (3/31/81); Hotchkiss, Brian D., T337 (5/26/81); Hussell, Christopher
P., T871 (7/30/81); Jennings, Christopher A., T321 (12/18/81); Keith,
Brian, T337 (5/26/81); Keitt III, Thomas E., T100 (1/14/82); Klett, J.
Paul, T840 (9/17/81); LaFontaine, Ronald A., T337 (5/26/81); Linderman,
Erie J., T132 (6/25/81); Littlejohn, Blair R., T142 (10/22/81; Ludwig,
Timothy Edwin, T155 (3/31/81); McCrohan, Michael, $307 (3/31/81);

Monroe, William Lee, T567 (7/16/81); Nielsen, Stephen P., EL09 (10/8/81);
Odom, Steve J., T476 (8/17/81); Pasquale, Danny, T840 (10/29/81);
Petrillo, Thomas, S307 (3/31/81); Rathman, Mark B., T142 (2/12/81);
Rathman, Robert Joseph, T142 (18/8/81); Riddle, Eric, S$307 (3/31/81);
Ryan, Sean Alan, T307 (10/15/81); Scarpa, Christopher, T333 (1/14/82);
Scott, Mark L., T132 (6/25/81); Sexauer, Eric Jon, T135 (12/15/81);
Smith, Gregory W., T337 (5/26/81); Snider, David C., E900 (9/3/81);
Traxler, William, T333 (3/31/81); Weda, David K., T132 (6/11/81);

Wwillis, Jr., John Y., T551 (11/6/81); Wilson, Michael S., T135 (3/31/81);
Worthman, Robert Johmn, S307 (3/31/81);

Agler 1I, Benjamin C., T499 (1/24/83); Bell, Jeffrey S., S307
(8/24/82); Bland, Eugene M., T520 (12/9/82); Bosland Jr., John Charles,
E900 (6/15/82); Clark, David Charles, T128 (3/11/82); Crisman, Craig M.,
T128 (6/4/82); Dominic, Gene, $307 (8/24/82); Geus Jr., Joseph E., T100
(11/29/82); Gravett, Phillip W., T156 (1/6/83); Halstead, Chris, T302
(1/24/83); Hare, James, T302 (1/24/83); Healy, Jeffrey J., E900 (1/6/83);
Holstrom, Michael C., T321 (10/14/82) ; Heeke, Jeffrey E., T1l1l2 (6/4/82);
Jenkins, Timothy J., T128 (3/11/82); Juliano, Vincent A., T100 (9/27/82);
Kinsley, Frank S., T315 (10/14/82); Klett, James W., T840 (10/14/82);
Kostuck, Joel J., T333 (11/3/82); Lynch, Daniel P., T323 (5/4/82); Lynch,
Edward F. T323 (3/25/82); Lynch, William T., T323 (3/25/82); Marick, Mark
E., T598 (7/12/82); Merrill, David L., T551 (10/21/82) ; McGlothin,
Jonathan, T558 (9/23/82); McPhearson, David, T321 (12/23/82); Moskus,
James J.., T100 (9/30/82); Murray I, Joha J., TLE2 (6/17/82); Priest,
Roger A., T475 (9/23/82); Shalloway, G. Mark, T204 (2/12/82); Sims, James
R., T192 (8/24/82).

Ahern III, John P., T190 (6/10/83) ; Bass, Henry M., T337 (9/1/83);

106




Bergsten, Raymond E., T202 (10/27/83); Beyer, Eric K., T189 (4/21/83);
Boyce, Eric S., T155 (6/10/83); Byrne, Matthew J., T567 (3/3/83); Cask,
Jay L., T558 (4/28/83); Cionfolo, John M., T337 (9/1/83); Clark, Brian
L., T551 (10/3t/83); Clark, Craig C., T128 (12/16/83); Claus, Ray A.,
T840 (3/24/83); Cook, Christopher, T189 (4/21/83); Crowell, Henry F.,
T304 (9/1/83); Dodge II1, Charles W., T132 (9/9/83); Dunne, Darren W.,
T337 (9/1/83); Dunne, Donald G., T337 (9/1/83); Evan, Robert D., T100
(6/10/83); Finkley, Christopher W., T126 (6/10/83); Frazier Jr., John D.
T520 (12/16/83); Frey, Eric C., T189 (12/16/83); Gualtieri, Jack Edward
T323 (5/5/83); Huck, Louis A., T337 (3/17/83); Hunter, Robert F., T840
(10/31/83); Kloske, David A., T333 (5/5/83); Knight, Brian L., T100
(6/10/83) ; Kuntz, Joseph J., T333 (5/5/83); LaFontaine, Mark J., T337
(3/17/83); Lambertson, Paul C., T475 (10/20/83); Mackland, David W.,
T190 (1/19/84); Matthews, John H., T520 (9/9/83); McNamee, Scott G.,
T395 (8/15/83); Monroe, Robert P., T510 (4/21/83); Moore, Scott G., T250
(1/19/84); Nelson, Howard C., T499 (3/17/83) Park Jr., John W., T132
(10/14/83); Robertson, Douglas Scott, T173 (12/16/83); Rowe Matthew
David, T321 (8/15/83); Schaag, Scott B., T777 (10/14/83); Schneider,
Timothy, T402 (6/21/83); Shaffer, Frederick R., T337 (3/24/83); Smith,
Christopher, T475 (12/8/83); Stevenson, Mark J., T337 (1/19/84); Swartz,
Douglas E., T475 (4/21/83); Tatusko, Christopher, T499 (3/17/83);
Taylor, Andrew, T100 (6/10/83); Tibbetts, Stephen G., T250 (4/28/83);
Walters, Eric, T157 (2/1/83); White Jr., Robert J., T475 (3/17/83).
Baron, Thomas V., T152 (2/23/84); Bisson, Rene R,, T323 (11/13/84);
Bozic, Robert Gregory, T155 (2/23/84); Cochran, Kenneth C., T333
3/30/84); Courtemanche, Craig A., T132 (1/31/85); Crist, Casimir, T237
(3/8/84) ; Freeman, John B., T132 *8/20/84); Glassman, Scott D., T206
(1/31/85); Hamilton, Robert E., T307 (1/9/84); Hazellief, Joseph H.,
T460 (1/2/85); Henderson, James Todd, T132 (1/2/84); Herko, Michael,
T323 (2/7/84); Hubertz, Phillip J., T204 (10/18/84); Jennings Jr., William
A., T460 (1/2/85); Johnston, Timothy E., T551 (9/20/84); Levings IV,
George E., S307 (1/9/84); McCown, Michael G., T189 (2/23/84); McDermott,
Michael, T250 (6/27/84); Millspaugh, John A., T333 (7/11/84); Nolan, D.
Sean, T323 (1/31/84); Peaceman, Sandy L., T250 (3/8/84); Pearce, David
B. T567 (3/30/84); Pentilla, Paul W., T237 (7/6/84); Pierson, Paul E.,
T520 (10/25/84); Rafter Jr., Michael, T250 (3/8/84); Riddle, Andrew D.,,
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S307 (2/2/84); Rizzo, Judd, T132 (1/15/85); Rusnak, Stephen, T503
(2/23/84); Sanderson, Christopher J., T192 (1/31/85); Sell, Ronald S.,
T302 (2/2/84); Shortley, Brandon M., S307 (3/22/84); Smythe, Gregory C.,
T132 (9/20/84); Stetson, Rick H., T134 (6/14/84); Tuttle, Scott G.3cT132
(1/2/85); Worthman, Robert J., S307 (3/22/84).

Abbott, Brian Gregory, T155 (5/3/85); Barnes, David M., $301
(10/17/85); Brown, Anthony B., T499 (12/4/85); Cassimilly, Arad, T475
(3/25/85); Chandler, Kevin A., T302 (9/17/85); Cole, Steven W.; T323
(7/25/85); Driggs, C. Stephen, T840 (10/7/85); Fitzpatrick, Brian R.,
T520 (2/12/85); Gross, Keith Marc, T323 (8/13/85); Herrmamn, Kenrick
Leigh, T337 (11/7/85); Johnson, Arnold D., T126 (7/5/85) ; Kearney,
Frederick J., T177 (1/14/86); LaFevers, Charles D., T520 (8/15/85);
Langevin, Paul W., VI132 (7/25/85); Marlin, Brian J., T250 (6/15/85);
Moore, Sean R., T190 (7/18/85); Niemi, Michael C., T202 (1/6/86); Paul,
Michael E., T302 (3/25/85); Pearce, Matthew J., T155 (1/14/86); Perry,
Christian J., T155 (5/3/85); Poysell III, Robert E., vT551 (12/4/85);
Prescott, Kyle R., T520 (11/14/85); Purvis, Clinton O., T126 (7/5/85);
Rodberg, Dale R., T237 (8/29/85); Shaffer Jr., Michael R., T337 (10/17/85);
Sterling, Michael J., T237 (7/25/85); Stanley, Neil A., T126 (7/5/85);
Stubbs, Scott M., T155 (5/3/85); Turner, Craig A., T520 (2/12/85); Turner,
Robert G., T520 (7/27/85); Verdolin, Michael H., S307 (7/5/85); Vincent,
GClenn P., T152 (7/18/85); Von Taborsky, Peter J., A., T499 (8/29/95);
Wieles, Brianm C., T152 (7/5/85); Williams, Thurston M., T126 (7/5/85);
Wilt, Michael D., T323 (10/17/85).

QUARTERMASTER AWARDS

Riddle, Andrew D., 85307 (3/22/84); Worthman, Robert J., S307
(3/22/84).

James Todd Henderson, T132, was named Eagle Scout of the Year for
1985, at the Gulf Stream Council Annual Banquet on January 30, 1986.
James had received his Eagle Award, January 2, 1984.

SILVER BEAVER AWARD

The following Scouters received the Silver Beaver Award in the

years 1980 to 1985: Wesley Boyd, Christina Buckman, William Carson,
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Donald Cleaver, Dr. Harold C. Manor and Judy Trawick, on 2/8/80;
Nathaniel Adams, Carolyn Cleaver, Pat Newton and Ray Simpson on
2/15/813 Ethel Gravett, Verner Mattson, Sr., Nathaniel Smith, Jr.,
Edward Charles Swanson and Thomas R. Wright, On 2/13/82; Virginia
Gartner, Robert Henley, William Kruger and Glen Pierson, on 2/12/83;
H. Norman Cotter, Betsey Gerner, Ralph Hardman and Frank Jones, on
2/11/84; Joseph Andrew Fitzpatrick, David Robert Kelso, Thomas R.

Mann, Edwin James Minton, Sr. and Roberta Marie Stetson, on 2/8/85.

SILVER ANTELOPE AWARD

Ray Weaver, Council Commissioner, received the Silver Antelope
Award at the Regional Meeting in New Orleans, LA on May 23, 1980. At
that meeting, Donald Sasser, Vice-President for Administration in the
Gulf Stream Council, was installed as President for the State of
Florida, Area Six in the Southeast Region.

Donald Sasser received the Silver Antelope Award at the Southeast
Regional Meeting in Knoxville, TN on May 26, 1983.

Ralph Lutz, Council Commissioner, received the Silver Antelope

Award at the Southeast Region Meeting in Louisville, KY in May, 1986.

DISTINGUISHED EAGLE AWARD

The National Court of Honor awarded the Distinguished Eagle Award
to Dr. Harold C. Manor and it was presented before the Rotary Club of

Lake Worth by Ben Edwards, Scout Executive, on February 13, 1985.

SPECIAL EVENTS

The National Jamboree for 1981 was held at Fort A. P. Hill, VA.
Gulf Stream Council sent a contingent of three troops, each with 36
young men and 4 adult leaders. An Indian Dance Team from Post 126,
West Palm Beach, was invited to appear in the opening Arena Show.
Twenty-five other members of the Council served in various positions
at the Jamboree.

The 60th Anniversary, the Diamond Jubilee, of the chartering of
the Gulf Stream Council by the Boy Scouts of America was celebrated

with a Distinguished Citizens Award Dinner at the Hyatt of the Palm
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Beaches on December 1, 1982 honoring three outstanding Scouters who
helped the Council acquire Tanah Keeta Scout Reservation and who have
been leaders and very supportive of Scouting in the Gulf Stream Council.
The three Scouters are: E. V. "Jack" Faircloth, Phillip D. O'Connell,
Sr., and Harry "Pop" Johnston. Jack Nicklaus was Honorary Chairman of
the Dinner Steering Committee, with Council President Charles Potter
and Phillip O'Connell, Jr. as Co-Chairmen. The tickets were $60 per
person and the proceeds from the dinner were used for improvements at
Camp Tanah Keeta.

In 1982, 37 young men and 5 adult leaders made a High Adventure
Trek to Philmont Scout Ranch in New Mexico for a backpacking adventure
on the trail. They were to leave Camp Tanah Keeta on July 24 and return
on August 11. The estimated cost per Scout is $650.

Edwin Minton reported at the Executive Board Meeting of July 10, 1983
that eight adults and nine Scouts attended the World Jamboree in Alberta,
Canada. Six of the adults, including Edwin Minton, served on the Jamboree
staff.

Explorer Vice-President Larry Boyden reported that the Explorer
President's Association was planning a trip to the Boy Scouts of America
Sea Base in the Florida Keys, on October 8, 1983.

Groups from the Gulf Stream Council were planning to go to the Charles
L. Sommers Canoe Base in Minnesota in 1983.

Eagle Scout Todd Clark was selected in 1983 at Dallas, Texas from
six Eagle Scouts representing the Six Regions. Todd will be one of four
Scouts making the Annual Report to President Ronald Reagan in February,
1984. He will also participate in other activities at the Capital at
this time.

A large contingent from the Gulf Stream Council attended the National
Jamboree at Fort A. P. Hill in Virginia in 1985. International Business
Machines (IBM) sent approximately 20 Personal Computers and 29 employees
to the Jamboree. They conducted a continuous workshop and demonstration.
Over 22,000 Scouts, leaders and guests visited the IBM Display Tent.
Explorer Post 370 (Gulf Stream Council, sponsored by IBM of Boca Raton)
members and several IBM employees designed and programmed the 20 minute
presentation and '"Hands-On" Computer sessions.

Two thousand three hundred Scouts received merit badge "partials"

and 623 Scouts earned the entire merit badge while at the Jamboree. Twenty-
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nine IBM employees served on the Jamboree Staff, of which 22 came from

Boca Raton and of these, 10 are active Scouters.

ADMINISTRATION

The Gulf Stream Council Articles of Incorporation and By-Laws were
updated by the Vice President for Administration, Donald Sasser. The
updated Articles and By-Laws were presented to the Executive Board and
adopted on November 17, 1980. A resolution was sent to the State of
Florida pertaining to the revision of the Articles of Incorporation.

An employee handbook was adopted at this time, also.

In 1980, the Districts were Palm Beach, Seminole, Treasure Coast,
Indian River, Glades and Sailfish. In 1984, the Palm Beach District
was divided and two new districts were created. They were named
Lighthouse and Trade Winds. In 1985, plans were developed for a new
district for Okeechobee. Leaders were identified and the Okeechobee
District will begin to function in 1986.

The Tiger Cub Program was added in 1982.

The Third Long Range Plan for the Gulf Stream Council was adopted
in 1982. This was the second Five-Year Plan and was a complete study
of the Council and its operation. The Steering Committee was made up of
the following members: Norman Cotter, Chairman; Jamie Clemens, Vice-
President; Gene Caputo; Fran Denman; Jack Hughes; Dr. Harold Manor; Edwin
Minton; Clay Olesen; Chuck Potter; Don Sasser; Ray Weaver; and Ben Edwards,
Staff Advisor. Sub Committees and members were as follows: Membership -
Jamie Clemens.- Chairman, Gene Caputo, Reggie Knight, Staff Advisor;
Properties - Clay Olesen, Chairman, Bruce Garwood, Ed Kirkhart, Pete Knoll,
Ray Simpson, Nat Smith, Ben Edwards, Staff Advisor; Program and Service -
Ray Weaver, Chairman, Frank Jones, Mike Machek, Tom Mann, Pat Newton, Ray
Redstone, Tom Sturrock, Doug Trawick, Ron Barbour, Staff Advisor; Public
Relations - Fran Denman, Chairman, Mark Butterworth, Donn Colee, Jr.,
Reggie Knight, Staff Advisor; Council Organization - Don Sasser, Chairman,
Gene Van Curen, Sam Ellington, Edwin Minton, Chuck Potter, Ben Edwards,
Staff Advisor; Finance - Jack Hughes, Chairman, Bob Bauer, Col. Frank
Donahue, Reggie Knight, Ted Moffett, Phil O'Connell, Jr., Tom Rossin,

Ben Edwards, Staff Advisor; Chartered Partner Organizations - Dr. Harold

Manor, Chairman, Art Anderson, Herb Bridwell, Jamie Clemens, Julius Lee,
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Shep Lesser, Verner Mattson, George Page, Ray Weaver, Rev. T. Newton Wise,
Don Wood, Reggie Knight, Staff Advisor.
The objectives that were identified were summarized as follows:
1. Establish a vigorous program for Chartered
Partner cultivation.
2. Increase the number of trained leaders.
3. Expand councilwide executive and advisory board
representation.
4. Increase the professional staff.
5. Remodel the Service Center.
6. Evaluate the need for redistricting within
Palm Beach County.
7. Establish new sources of income and expand
existing ones.
8. Produce a Long Range Plan for 5 - 15 years
for the Council's major properties.
9. Create permanent public relations and
Chartered Partner committees at the Council
level.

The study projected that the youth total membership would be 10,186
by the end of 1986. By the end of 1985, the total membership is expected
to be in excess of 9,000.

On July 18, 1983, Larry Boyden, Vice-President for Exploring, made
a report on exploring to the Board and moved that the Council approve the
formation of Career Awareness Explorer Posts within the Council territory
under the direction of the Exploring Vice-President. The motion passed,
beginning the Career Awareness Program in the Gulf Stream Council.

Varsity Scouting began in the Gulf Stream Council in 1985.

VOLUNTEER SCOUTING

In 1982, the Council officers were as follows: President, Chuck
Potter; Commissioner, Ralph Lutz; Assistant Commissioner, Thomas Wright;
Assistant Commissioner, George Levings, Sr.; Vice-President Administration,
Don Sasser; Vice-President Membership, Douglas Johansen; Vice-President
Finance, Col. Frank Donahue; Vice-President Program, Dr. Thomas Sturrock;

Treasurer, John Morris, III; Assistant Treasurer, Jay Paulsen; Scout
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Executive, Ben Edwards. Board members were: Dave Clayton, Larry Cooper,
H. Norman Cotter, Jamie Clemens, Stephen Frasier, Jack Hughes, Frank Jones,
Edward Kirkhart, Peter Knoll, Julius Lee, Thomas Mann, Dr. H. C. Manor,
Cliff McCormick, Richard Miller, Michael Machek, Jr., Bruce Garwood, Pete
Mitchell, Edwin Minton, Rev. Elwood Peterson, Bob Poysell, Jr., Thomas
Rossin, Hon. R. William Rutter, Jr., Britton Sayles, John Schlitt, Jr.,
William Scott, Ray L. Weaver, and Donald Wood. Advisory Board members
were: James W. Adair, Arthur Anderson, Elton Barclay, Leonard Barr.,
David Bludworth, Sidney Bishop, Jr., Herbert Bridwell, Roy E. Burch,
George Border, Hon. James C. Downey, Dr. Ed Eissey, Royal Firman, Jr.,
Roy E. Garnett, J. Bradford Greer, Edith Haskins, Dr. Donald Hubter,
Bernie Heeke, Richard Lepeska, Bob Levinson, Bill Leckie, Allan Markham,
Hon. Dan Mica, Tom Mills, Rev. Robert May, Larry Nelson, Clay Olesen,
Thomas Pledger, Ray L. Redstone, Thomas T. Reese, Wayne Rouse, Dr. Edward
Rusnak, Kenneth Spear, Clark Tullos, Gene Van Curen, Richard Wille, Rev.
T. Newton Wise and Morgan Zook. National Council Representatives were
Dr. Harold C. Manor and Ray L. Weaver. :

1981 District Officers who reported at the 59th Annual Recognition
Banquet on February 13, 1982 were: Treasure Coast - Tom Mann, Chairman,
Guy Frazier, Commissioner, and Mike Bartlett, Executive; Glades - Frank
Jones, Chairman, and Rob Carver, Executive; Palm Beach - Richard Miller,
Chairman, Dale Bair, Commissioner, Kenneth Singletary, Executive, and
Melton Butler, Neighborhood Executive; Indian River - Dave Clayton, Chair-
mank Howard Marshall, Commissioner, and Mike Bartlett, Executive; Seminole-
Cliff McCormick, Chairman, Ray Bergsten, Commissioner, Jim Arsenault,
Executive; Sailfish - Stephen Frazier, Chairman, Kenneth Tolve, Commissioner,
and Lyle Jones, Executive.

Council committee chairmen were as follows: Sustaining Membership -
Tom Rossin; Scout-O-Rama - Dave O'Connell; Training - Don Cleaver; Camping -
Peter Knoll; Civic Service and Activities - Judy Trawick; Audit - Mike
Martin; O.A. Lodge Advisor - Bruce Garwood; E.P.A. Advisor - Douglas
Trawick; Aal-Pa-Tah Lodge Chief - Buzz Dufresne; Explorer President's
Association - Mike Wilson; Long Range Plan - Norman Cotter; Property -

Nat Orr; Legal - Larry Cooper; Trust Fund - Leonard Barr; Relationships -
Dr. Harold Manor; Special Scouting - Larry Nelson; N.E.S.A. - David Wood;

Advancement - Ray Redstone.
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Council officers for 1985 are as follows: President - Charles
Potter; Vice-President District Operations - Douglas Johansen; Vice-
President Administration - Donald Sasser; Vice-President Finance -

Bill Burson; Vice-President Chartered Partners - Dr. Harold C. Manor;
Vice-President Program - Dr. Thomas Sturrock; Vice-President Membership -
Herbert Bridwell; Commissioner - Ralph Lutz; Treasurer - John Morris;
Assistant Treasurer — Jay H. Paulsen; National Council Representatives =
Ray L. Weaver, Michael Machek, Jr., and Edwin Minton, Sr. Executive
Board members are: James Anthony - Chairman Sailfish District; Patrick
Beatty; David Bludworth, Chairman Trade Winds District; David Bolles;
Larry Boyden; Jack Cassidy; Jamie Clemens; Larry Cooper; H. Norman Cotter;
Col. Frank Donahue; Stephen Frazier; Jack Frisch; Bruce Garwood ; Douglas
Gilbert; Dr. Paul Graham; Chuck Hardy; John Howard; Jack Hughes; Frank
Jones; James Kelly; Pete Knoll; Don R. Kohl, Chairman Lighthouse District;
Steve Laine; George Levings; Cliff McCormick, Chairman Seminole District;
Richard Miller; Ted Moffett; John Nevius; J. Paul Nicoletti; David
0'Connell; Pinnie Oliver; Robert E. Poysell, Jr.; Johm Schlitt, Jr.;
William Scott; Dr. Gary Sims; Vernon Smith, Chairman Treasure Coast
District; Judy Trawick; John Turnbull, Chairman Indian River District;
Steve Weeks, Chairman Glades District; Leon Weekes, Don Wood, Chief Frank
Walker; Kenneth Weda; Dalton Yancey. Advisory Board members are: J. W.
Adair, David Ashe, Ken Adams, Art Anderson, Leonard C. Barr, Russ
Bielenburg, George Border, cad W. Brown, G. E. Bryant, Roy E. Burch,

Jim Brady, Philip Barbar, Evans Crary, Jr., James Callahan, Ed Carmody,
Gilbert Culbreath, Brad Culverhouse, Dr. Ed Eissey, George T. Elmore,

Ron Finch, Royal Firman, Jr., Ken Feigel, Don Fliehs, Avery Fonda, Roy
Garnett, Jim Gann, Bradford Greer, Raymond Haas, Edith Haskin, Bernie
Heeke, Del Hollenbach, Robert Hope, William Howden, Lloyd Jeffers, Charles
Jordan, Reuben Jensen, Emory "Buck" Jordan, Buck Kinnaird, Ed Kirkhart,
Hon. William Konrad, James Kintz, Bob Lee, Julius Lee, Bob Levinson, John
Linstroth, Senator Tom Lewis, Dr. Richard Lynn, Dr. Harry Lotman, Allan
Markham, Bob Mathews, Jr., Dr. Kent Merrill, Hon. Dan Mica, Phil Modder,
Phil O'Connell, Jr., Larry Ochstein, Dr. Joe Orr, Glenn Partin, Thomas
Pledger, Dr. Claude Rhea, Judge Edward Rodgers, Dr. Don Ross, Thomas
Rossin, Hon. William Rutter, Bob Saunders, Larry Sartory, Bob Satter,

Ken Spear, Dr. A. Stephenson, Frank Teets, Frank Williamson, Jxr.'s
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Richard Wille, Rev. Newton Wise, Jan Wolfe, St., Morgan Zook, Bob
Henley, Nat Smith, Jr., Gary Forney.

Committees were as follows: Public Relations - Marita Sullivan;
Long Range Planning - H. Norman Cotter; Insurance - Larry Cooper;
Legal - Don Sasser; Capital Development Campaign Director - Jim Colvert;
United Way Relationships - Chuck Potter; Planned Giving - Larry Boyden;
Audit - Mike Martin; Special Scouting - Betsy Gerner; Activities - Judy
Trawick; Advancement - Bob Henley; Camping - Pete Knoll; Health and
Safety - David Jordan; Scout-O-Rama - David O'Connell; Training - Nat
Smith; Career Interest Survey - Bob Hilterman; Explorer Officer's
Association - Mike Bayer; Methodist - Don Wood; Jewish - Jack Frisch;
Mormon - John Winfree; Catholic - James Kiester; Schools and PTA -
Dr. John Monroe; Civic Clubs - John Vantrease; Chapel - Ray Weaver;
Assistant Commissioner North - Tom Wright; South - George Levings;
Roundtables - Jack Frisch.

PROFESSIONAL STAFF

Scout Executives were Robert Somers (1976 to 1980); Ben Edwards
(1981 to present).

District Executives in this decade have been: Reggie Knight (1974 -
1983) ; Ron Barbour (1978 - 1983); Don Smith (1973 - 1981); Mike Bartlett
(1978 - 1982); Jim Arsenault (1981 - 1982); Bruce Garwood (1979 - 1980);
Rob Carver (1979 - 1984); Carl Rice (1982 - 1985); Lyle Jones (1980 -
1985); Bucky Patrick (1983 to present); Curtis Howard (1983 to present);
Bill Hodge (1983 to present); Lowell White (1984 to present); Larrye
Washington (1985 to present); Kenneth H. Singletary (1981 to present).

Dan Slate has been Assistant Scout Executive from 1983 to present.

Camp Rangers have been Calvin Bailey (1978 - 1980); Jim Preston
(1979 - 1984); Chuck Dettman (1984 - 1985); Gerald Pence (1985 to
present).

Clerical staff in this decade have been: Bernice Painter (1959 to

present); Norma Osterwald (1970 to present); Carolyn Bailey (1979 - 1980) ;

Barbara Pearson (1980 - 1981); Kim Burns (1981); Barbara Ruch - (1980) ;
Rebecca Welch (1981 - 1983); Marilyn Christopoulos (1983 to present);
Anne Jones (1979 to present); Lorraine Ballard (1978 to present);
Pribble "Peet" Shamblin (1981 to present).
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Associate District Executives in this decade have been Bill

Burchard (1980) and Melton Butler (1980 - 1983).

EXPENDITURES AND FINANCE

Audits on file in the Council office show expenditures as follows
for the years 1980 to 1985.

Year Ending Expenditure Additional for Camp
12/31/1980 $525,859 $ 46,406
1981 583,712 68,109
1982 644,869 87,446
1983 644,772 80,917
1984 682,639 68,243
1985 $756,880 $232,220

At the Executive Board meeting of March 12, 1981 Vice-President
for Finance Jack Hughes recommended that the Council employ a part-
time Endowment Fund Development officer for the period of one year
with a salary not to exceed $6,000. Robert Bauer was employed for
this position.

At its meeting on May 18, 1981 Vice-President Donald Sasser
informed the board that the Council will receive approximately
$50,000 from the Faulkner Estate.

Robert C. Fitzpatrick of the First Marine Bank notified the
Council by letter on August 27, 1982 that it will be a beneficiary of
10 percent of the Uno Nurmio Estate. This will probably be in excess
of $50,000 with the anticipated distribution projected to be in about
six months.

Arnold M. Bauer, the first Scoutmaster in Martin County, died
July 17, 1985. Prior to that time he had named the Gulf Stream
Council as one of three beneficiaries of trust valued at approxi-
mately $2,500,000. This will provide in excess of $66,000 annually
to the Council,

After considerable study, the Executive Board began a Capital Fund
Campaign in 1985. A development firm, James K. Tonrey Associates, was
given a contract to conduct the campaign and Mr. Jim Colvert was

assigned to the task. The goal was set at $1,504,000 to achieve the

116




S S NN

it was divided into three phases. The goal for 1985 was set at
$750,000, 1986 at $360,000 and 1987 at $406,000 and added to that
was $38,000 in Endowment Revenue making the total $1,504,000. As
of October 30, 1985, a total of $761,913 was pledged in 1985. The
Sustaining Membership Enrollment was included in the campaign for
1985. 1In 1986 and 1987 the Sustaining Membership Enrollment will
be conducted separately, although some SME Funds for 1986 and 1987
were included in pledges made in 1985, which were to be paid over

a three year period.

COMMUNITY CHESTS AND UNITED FUNDS/WAYS

A very special expression of appreciation is given to the Commu-
nity Chests of Hobe Sound, Delray Beach, Palm Beach and the United
Funds/Ways of Indian River County, St. Lucie County, Martin County,
Palm Beach County and Greater Boca Raton, their officers and staffs
who have worked so closely with the Gulf Stream Council from their
beginning. Approximately thirty-seven percent of the Council operating
budget, at this time, comes from these organizations. No history of
the Gulf Stream Council would be complete without recognizing this
major contribution to the Scouting program. Both the youth served
and the adult volunteers join the professional staff in thanking the
many volunteers who make these organizations possible. Without this
support the fine Scouting program now available would be impossible

to implement.
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December 16, 1985

PLANNED GIVING STATUS

1.

Principal - Board Designated Trust Fund

Funds invested on behalf of Gulf Stream
Council at First National Bank, Stuart,
from Arnold Bauer Estate (1/3 interest
in $2,500,000 Trust)

Known Bequest in Wills of Officers and
Board Members

Investment in BSA Pooled Income Fund by
Executive Board Member

(Principal Will Go To BSA On Death Of
Donor)

Principal invested on behalf of Gulf
Stream Council at First National Bank,
Stuart, from Emil Svilokol Estate

Known Bequest of 1/8th interest in
$1,120,000 Alvin Forney Trust Fund
to flow to Gulf Stream Council upon
death of Mrs. Forney

Known Bequest in the will of Mrs.
Catherine Grenthot

$ 301,000 *

888,000 *

32,500

10,000

4,775 *

140,000

2,500

$1,378,775

* Currently producing income for operating and capital needs.
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FACILITIES

Camp Tanah Keeta received an "A" rating in 1980, with 100 percent
grades in all areas. Camping was not limited to Summer Camp as over
800 Cubs attended the seven Day Camps held during 1980.

Rates for using Camp Tanah Keeta facilities were revised and the
revised fees were approved April 20, 198l. Use of canoes, tents,
cots, and a camp fee were established for periods other than Summer
Camp.

In 1981, Camp Tanah Keeta received an "A" rating and over 1,100
Scouts and leaders attended Summer Camp. Webelos had two three-day
camps at Camp Tanah Keeta in 1981.

Camp Tanah Keeta received an "A" rating in 1982 and again in
1983, for the sixth consecutive year. It also received "A" rating in
1984 and 1985.

As a result of the Capital Campaign, a donation of over $40,000
by Mrs Dorothy Campbell for the Bathhouse in memory of her son Tim,
and donations of material and labor, the Aquatic Center was opened
for Summer Camp in 1985. The formal dedication of the center was
held on Saturday, September 14, 1985. The program was opened with a
Welcome by President Chuck Potter; Invocation by Roy Rood; Introduc-
tions by Chuck Potter; Fill-The-Pool Ceremony by Douglas Johansen;
Remarks by Richard Paul, Area One Chairman; Special Recognitions by
Bob Somers, Area One Director; and Closing by Ben Edwards, Scout
Executive. Special thanks were given to Mrs. Campbell; Mr. Joe
Barrow of Barrow Pools; Mr. Bill Curtis, Carlton Engineers; Mr.

Paul Schofield, Shalloway Engineers; Mr. Charles Adams, South Palm
Construction; Mr. Chuck Hardy of Palmer-Hardy Electric; and Mr. Roy
Rood, Rood Landscaping.

Contributions were collected during 1983-84 and 85 for an All
Faiths Chapel at Camp Tanah Keeta. Ray L. Weaver was Chairman for
the project. The Executive Board decided to name the Chapel the Ray
and Kay Weaver Chapel. The Chapel was constructed in 1985, and seat-

ing plus some other items will be added by the end of the year.
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GULF STREAM COUNCIL, INC. (85)
goy Scoufd of .Amcrica

SCOUT EXECUTIVE'S MINUTE

We appreciate the many long hours that Dr. Harold Manor
has devoted to the development of this Gulf Stream Scouting
history. We are also iéndebted to the other members of the
Past Presidents' Association, Chuck Potter, Jamie Clemens,
Tom Rossin, Tom Vernon, Tommy Reese, Jack Faircloth and Allan
Markham for their input. Past Scout Executive Mack Gaskin

aleo assisted.

It is estimated that the lives of over 700,000 young people
have been enriched by their association with Gulf Stream Scouting
during its first 75 years. Thanks to the dedication and
hard work of thousands of adult volunteers and the support of
an excellent professional staff, this effort will continue and

the next 75 years will be just as bright.

£l

Ben Edwards
Scout Executive

UNITED
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